INVESTIGATION OF THE RELATIONSHIP OF CANDIDATE GENES ON CHROMOSOME 10 WITH THE RISK AND AGE-AT-ONSET OF ALZHEIMER'S DISEASE

by

AYLA ÖZTÜRK

DDS, Hacettepe University, 1994

Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of

Department of Human Genetics

Graduate School of Public Health in partial fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

University of Pittsburgh

2005

UNIVERSITY OF PITTSBURGH

Graduate School of Public Health

This dissertation was presented

by

Ayla Öztürk

It was defended on

January 13, 2005

and approved by

Dissertation Advisor M. Ilyas Kamboh, Ph.D. Professor and Chair Department of Human Genetics Graduate School of Public Health University of Pittsburgh

Committee Member Candace M. Kammerer, Ph.D. Associate Professor Department of Human Genetics Graduate School of Public Health University of Pittsburgh

Committee Member David N. Finegold, M.D. Professor School of Medicine Pediatrics University of Pittsburgh

Committee Chair Person Robert E. Ferrell, Ph.D. Professor Department of Human Genetics Graduate School of Public Health University of Pittsburgh

INVESTIGATION OF THE RELATIONSHIP OF CANDIDATE GENES ON CHROMOSOME 10 WITH THE RISK AND AGE-AT-ONSET OF ALZHEIMER'S DISEASE

Ayla Öztürk, Ph.D.

University of Pittsburgh, 2005

Alzheimer's disease (AD), a common debilitating neurodegenerative disease, is a major public health problem in the United States because it affects almost 50% of the people after age 85. Although AD has been described since 1907, no cure or universally accepted effective treatment has been devised. Studying factors that play a role in risk and pathogenesis of LOAD may lead to development of new therapies and give an insight to the etiology of disease. Both genetic and environmental factors have been implicated in the etiology of AD. Twin studies have shown heredity to be a major causal factor in the development of LOAD. Despite the evidence for substantial genetic effect in the etiology of LOAD, the APOE*4 allele in the APOE gene is the only established risk factor in the development of LOAD. However, as the APOE*4 allele is neither necessary nor sufficient for the development of AD, this emphasizes the involvement of other genetic and/or environmental factors, which alone or in combination with APOE*4 can modify the risk of AD. Recently, linkage studies in multiplex families with LOAD have provided evidence for the existence of additional putative genes for AD on several chromosomes, including chromosome 10. A broad linkage peak encompassing >50 cM region between chromosome 10q21 and 10q25 has been implicated that influence both AD risk and ageat-onset (AAO). There are more than 300 genes in this broad genomic region of chromosome 10 and thus task for identifying the chromosome 10 gene is daunting. One approach is to focus on the known candidate genes in the region. There are number of promising candidate genes in this region that are involved in either in the production, processing or clearance of $A\beta$ peptide and include choline acetyltransferase (CHAT), plasminogen activator, urinary (PLAU), insulin-degrading enzyme (IDE), hematopoietically expressed homeobox (HHEX), glutathione S-transferase, omega-1 (GSTO1), glutathione S-transferase, omega-2 (GSTO2), and protease, serine, 11 (PRSS11). In this study, we have examined the role of these genes under the linkage peak on chromosome 10 to assess their role with AD risk and AAO. Association studies for 14 markers were performed in a large case-control cohort comprising 1012 white LOAD subjects and 771 white control subjects. No significant associations were observed with any of the polymorphism examined in the IDE, HHEX, GSTO1, GSTO2 and PRSS11 genes. Of the 3 CHAT SNPs examined, we detected both allelic and genotypic association of the intron 9 polymorphism with AD risk. The rare AA genotype appears to confer a modest risk for the development of AD in a recessive fashion (OR: 2.37; p=0.007). In addition, we observed APOE-dependent effect of the CHAT exon 5 polymorphism with AD risk (OR=0.76; p=0.046). Although these associations are modest, they suggest the presence of putative functional variants in the CHAT gene or nearby genes. In the PLAU gene, we examined 3 tagSNPs and found a modest protective effect with one SNP in the 3' UTR (OR=0.71; p=0.02), which was confined to APOE*4 carriers (OR=0.58; p=0.02). In our analysis of the association of the candidate genes with AAO, suggestive association were observed only with the PLAU 3' UTR (p=0.10) and intron 9 (p=0.04) polymorphisms.

In summary, our data on a large number of AD cases and controls suggest that genetic variation in two positional candidate genes on chromosome 10 (PLAU and CHAT) may affect the risk and AAO of LOAD.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

I would like to take this opportunity to express my gratitude to several people who help me in several ways in the course of my graduate study.

First, I wish to extend my thanks to my graduate advisor, Dr. Kamboh, for his guidance, support, and patience throughout my training. I also would like to acknowledge the members of my committee: Dr. Ferrell for his enthusiasm and encouragement in research, Dr. Finegold for his kindness and contributions, and Dr. Kammerer for her support and assistance in matters of statistical analysis. I owe all of them a debt for their constructive input, invaluable advice, and the time they invested.

In addition, I would like to thank to all my colleagues in Dr. Kamboh lab for their support and fun times we have shared together. Special thanks to Yue, not only for her technical assistance but also for her friendship, Ryan for his helpful communications and Terry for his assistance with my PC crashes and turning them into fun.

Finally, I dedicate this dissertation to my parents Mehmet and Fatma Ozturk, who have encouraged me throughout all my life, instructing me in overcoming numerous obstacles and impediments. I cannot thank them enough for their unconditional love, and support.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1. Bac	kground and Significance 1
1.1.	Signs, Symptoms and Cause 1
1.2.	Environmental factors
1.3.	Apolipoprotein E
2. Alz	heimer's Disease Gene in Chromosome 10
2.1.	Candidate Genes on Chromosome 10
3. Spe	cific Aims
4. Res	earch Design and Methods14
4.1.	Subjects
4.1.	1. Patients
4.1. 4 2	2. Controls
4.3	Statistical Analysis
5 Res	nlts
5.1	Association of the APOE E2/E3/E4 Polymorphism with AD (Tables 6.1-6.3) 20
5.2	Distribution of CHAT/exon S/D7N (rs1880676) Polymorphism in AD Cases and
5.2.	Controls (Tables 5.4-5.5) 32
53	Distribution of CHAT/ exon 5/A120T (rs3810950) Polymorphism in AD Cases and
5.5.	Controls (Table 5.9-5.10) 32
54	Distribution of CHAT/intron 9, 11604 $G \rightarrow A$ (rs868750) Polymorphism in AD Cases
Ј.ч.	and Controls (Table 5 14-5 15)
55	Three-site CHAT Haplotype Distribution in AD Cases and Controls (Table 5 19) 33
5.5.	Sev. and APOE-Adjusted Age-At-Onset Among CHAT Genotypes (56-58, 511-
5.0.	5.13, 5.7.16-5.18)
5.7.	Distribution of the PLAU/intron5/G \rightarrow A (rs2227562) Genotype and Allele Frequencies
	in AD Patients and Controls (Tables 5.20-5.21)
5.8.	Distribution of the PLAU/intron9/T \rightarrow C (rs2227571) Genotype and Allele Frequencies
	in AD Patients and Controls (Tables 5.25-5.26)

5.9.	Distribution of the PLAU/3'UTR/T \rightarrow C (rs4065) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in
	AD Patients and Controls (Tables 5.30-5.31)
5.10.	Three-site PLAU Haplotype Distribution in AD Cases and Controls (Table 5.35) 46
5.11.	Sex- and APOE-Adjusted Age-at-Onset Among PLAU Genotypes (5.22-5.23, 5.27-
	5.28, 5.32-5.33)
5.12.	Distribution of the IGS6/G \rightarrow T (rs967878) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD
	Patients and Controls (5.36-5.37)
5.13.	Distribution of the IDE7/T \rightarrow C (rs2251101) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD
	Patients and Controls (5.41-5.42)
5.14.	Distribution of the IDE8/T \rightarrow C (rs551266) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD
	Patients and Controls (5.46-5.47)
5.15.	Distribution of the IDE14/C \rightarrow T (rs1832196) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD
	Patients and Controls (5.51-5.52)
5.16.	Distribution of the HHEX $G \rightarrow A$ (rs1544210) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD
	Patients and Controls (5.56-5.57)
5.17.	Five-site IDE region Haplotype Distribution in AD Cases and Controls (Table 5.61) 66
5.18.	Sex- and APOE-Adjusted Age-At-Onset Among IDE, HHEX, IGS6 Genotypes
	(Tables 5.38, 5.43, 5.48, 5.53, 5.58)
5.19.	Distribution of the GSTO1/Ala140Asp Polymorphism (5.62-5.64)
5.20.	Distribution of the GSTO2/-183→G Polymorphism (Tables 5.67-5.68)
5.21.	Distribution of the PRSS11/IVS8-36T→C Polymorphism (Tables 5.72-5.73)
5.22.	Estimated 3-site GSTO1, GSTO2, PRSS11 Haplotype Distribution (Tables 5.77) 79
6. Dise	cussion
6.1.	Choline Acetyltransferase (CHAT)
6.2.	Plasminogen Activitory, Urinary(PLAU)
6.3.	Insulin-Degrading Enzyme (IDE)
6.4.	Glutathione S-transferase omega 1 and 2 (GSTO1 and GSTO2) protease serine 11
	(PRSS11)
6.5.	Summary
Bibliogra	aphy

LIST OF TABLES

Table 4.1 Composition of the Case-Control Cohort	16
Table 4.2 PCR condition for markers on chromosome 10.	18
Table 5.1 Distribution of APOE E2/E3/E4 Polymorphism	21
Table 5.2 Sex Adjusted Age at Onset (Mean ± S.E.) Among APOE Genotype	21
Table 5.3 Sex Adjusted Age at Onset Among APOE*4 and non-APOE4*4 Carriers	21
Table 5.4 Distribution of the CHAT/exon S/ D7N (rs1880676) Genotype and Allele Freque	ncies
in AD Patients and Controls	22
Table 5.5 Distribution of the CHAT/exon S/ D7N (rs1880676) Polymorphism Among AP	0E*4
and non-APOE*4 Carriers	23
Table 5.6 Sex and APOE Adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among CHAT/exonS/	D7N
(rs1880676) Genotype (late onset)	24
Table 5.7 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean ± SE) Among CHAT/exonS/	D7N
(rs1880676) Genotype (late and early onset)	24
Table 5.8 Summary of AAO Analysis CHAT/exonS/ D7N (rs1880676)	24
Table 5.9 Distribution of the CHAT/exon 5/A120T (rs3810950) Genotype and A	Allele
Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls	25
Table 5.10 Distribution of the CHAT/exon 5/A120T (rs3810950) Polymorphism An	mong
APOE*4 and non-APOE*4 Carriers	26
Table 5.11 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the CHAT/exon 5/A	.120T
(rs3810950) Genotype (late onset)	27
Table 5.12 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the CHAT/exon 5/A	.120T
(rs3810950) Genotype (late and early onset)	27
Table 5.13 Summary of AAO Analysis the CHAT/exon 5/A120T (rs3810950)	27

Table 5.14 Distribution of the CHAT/intron9/11604 G \rightarrow A (rs868750) Genotype and Allele
Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls
Table 5.15 Distribution of the CHAT/intron9/11604 G→A (rs868750) Polymorphism Among
APOE*4 and non-APOE*4 Carriers
Table 5.16 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean ± SE) Among the CHAT/intron9/11604
$G \rightarrow A$ (rs868750) Genotype (late onset)
Table 5.17 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean ± SE) Among the CHAT/intron9/11604
$G \rightarrow A$ (rs868750) Genotype (late and early onset)
Table 5.18 Summary of AAO Analysis CHAT/intron9/11604 G→A (rs868750)
Table 5.19 Estimated 3-site CHAT Haplotype Distribution in AD cases and Controls Using the
EH Method
Table 5.20 Distribution of the PLAU/intron5/G \rightarrow A (rs2227562) Genotype and Allele
Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls
Table 5.21 Distribution of the PLAU/intron5/G \rightarrow A (rs2227562) Polymorphism Among
APOE*4 and non-APOE*4 Carriers
Table 5.22 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the PLAU/intron5/G \rightarrow A
(rs2227562) (late onset)
Table 5.23 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the PLAU/intron5/G \rightarrow A
(rs2227562) Genotype (early and late onset)
Table 5.24 Summary of AAO Analysis PLAU/intron5/G→A (rs2227562)
Table 5.25 Distribution of the PLAU/intron9/T \rightarrow C (rs2227571) Genotype and Allele
Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls
Table 5.26 Distribution of the PLAU/intron9/T \rightarrow C (rs2227571) Polymorphism Among APOE*4
and non-APOE*4 Carriers
Table 5.27 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the PLAU/intron9/T \rightarrow C
(rs2227571) (late onset)
Table 5.28 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the PLAU/intron9/T \rightarrow C
(rs2227571) (early and late onset)
Table 5.29 Summary of AAO Analysis PLAU/intron9/T \rightarrow C (rs2227571)40
Table 5.30 Distribution of the PLAU/3'UTR/T \rightarrow C (rs4065) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in
AD Patients and Controls

Table 5.31 Distribution of the PLAU/3'UTR/T \rightarrow C (rs4065) Polymorphism Among APOE*4 and
non-APOE*4 Carriers
Table 5.32 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the PLAU/3'UTR/T \rightarrow C
(rs4065) Polymorphism (late onset)
Table 5.33 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the PLAU/3'UTR/T \rightarrow C
(rs4065) Polymorphism (early and late onset)
Table 5.34 Summary of AAO Analysis PLAU/3'UTR/T→C (rs4065)
Table 5.35 PLAU Haplotype Distribution in AD Cases and Controls
Table 5.36 Distribution of the IGS6/G \rightarrow T (rs967878) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD
Patients and Controls
Table 5.37 Distribution of the IGS6/G \rightarrow T (rs967878) Polymorphism Among APOE*4 and non-
APOE*4 Carriers
Table 5.38 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the IGS6/G \rightarrow T
(rs967878) Polymorphism (late onset)
Table 5.39 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the IGS6/G \rightarrow T
(rs967878) Polymorphism (early and late onset)
Table 5.40 Summary of AAO Analysis IGS6/G→T (rs967878)
Table 5.41 Distribution of the IDE7/T \rightarrow C (rs2251101) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD
Patients and Controls
Table 5.42 Distribution of the IDE7/T \rightarrow C (rs2251101) Polymorphism Among <i>APOE*4</i> and non-
APOE*4 Carriers
Table 5.43 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the IDE7/T \rightarrow C
(rs2251101) Polymorphism (late onset)
Table 5.44 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the IDE7/T \rightarrow C
(rs2251101) Polymorphism (early and late Onset)
Table 5.45 Summary of AAO Analysis IDE7/T→C (rs2251101)
Table 5.46 Distribution of the IDE8/T \rightarrow C (rs551266) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD
Patients and Controls
Table 5.47 Distribution of the IDE8/T \rightarrow C (rs551266) Polymorphism Among APOE*4 and non-
APOE*4 Carriers

Table 5.48 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the IDE8/T \rightarrow C
(rs551266) Polymorphism (late onset)
Table 5.49 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the IDE8/T \rightarrow C
(rs551266) Polymorphism (early and late onset)
Table 5.50 Summary of AAO Analysis IDE8/T→C (rs551266)
Table 5.51Distribution of the IDE14/C \rightarrow T (rs1832196) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD
Patients and Controls
Table 5.52 Distribution of the IDE14/C \rightarrow T (rs1832196) Polymorphism Among APOE*4 and
non-APOE*4 Carriers
Table 5.53 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the IDE14/C \rightarrow T
(rs1832196) Polymorphism (late onset)
Table 5.54 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the IDE14/C \rightarrow T
(rs1832196) Polymorphism (early and late onset)
Table 5.55 Summary of AAO Analysis IDE14/C→T (rs1832196)
Table 5.56Distribution of the HHEX/G \rightarrow A (rs1544210) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD
Patients and Controls
Table 5.57 Distribution of the HHEX/G \rightarrow A (rs1544210) Polymorphism Among APOE*4 and
non-APOE*4 Carriers
Table 5.58 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the HHEX/G \rightarrow A
(rs1544210) Polymorphism (late onset)
Table 5.59 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the HHEX G \rightarrow A
(rs1544210) Polymorphism (early and late onset)
Table 5.60 Summary of AAO Analysis HHEX $G \rightarrow A$ (rs1544210)
Table 5.61 Estimated 5-site IDE-HHEX-IGS6 Haplotype Distribution in AD Cases and Control
Using the EH Method
Table 5.62 Distribution of the GSTO1/Ala140Asp Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD
Patients and Controls
Table 5.63 Distribution of the GSTO1/Ala140Asp Polymorphism Among APOE*4 and non-
APOE*4 Carriers
Table 5.64 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean ± SE) Among the GSTO1/Ala140Asp
Polymorphism (late onset)

Table 5.65 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the GSTO1/Ala140Asp
Polymorphism (early and late onset)
Table 5.66 Summary of AAO Analysis GSTO1/Ala140Asp Polymorphism
Table 5.67 Distribution of the GSTO2/-183A→G Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD
Patients and Controls
Table 5.68 Distribution of the GSTO2/-183A \rightarrow G Polymorphism Among APOE*4 and non-
APOE*4 Carriers
Table 5.69 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the GSTO2/-183A \rightarrow G
Polymorphism (late onset)
Table 5.70 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the GSTO2/-183A \rightarrow G
Polymorphism (early and late onset)
Table 5.71 Summary of AAO Analysis Among the GSTO2/-183A→G Polymorphism
Table 5.72 Distribution of PRSS11/IVS8-36T→C Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD
Patients and Controls
Table 5.73 Distribution of the PRSS11/IVS8-36T→C Polymorphism Among APOE*4 and non-
APOE*4 Carriers
Table 5.74 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the PRSS11/IVS8-T \rightarrow C
Polymorphism (late onset)
Table 5.75 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the PRSS11/IVS8-T \rightarrow C
Polymorphism (early and late onset)
Table 5.76 Summary of AAO Analysis Among the PRSS11/IVS8-T→C
Table 5.77 Estimated 3-site GSTO1, GSTO2, PRSS11 Haplotype Distribution in AD Cases and
Controls EH Method

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1 Map position of reported linkage results for the risk and AAO gen	es for AD on
chromosome 10q	6
Figure 2.2 The locations of candidate genes used by Li et al	
Figure 2.3 Genomic structure of the CHAT gene (Harold et al. 2003)	10

1. Background and Significance

Alzheimer's disease (AD), the most common form of dementia among the elderly, is a progressive, degenerative disorder of the brain with a loss of memory and cognition. A defining characteristic of AD is the deposition of amyloid fibrils and neurofibrillary tangles in the brain of afflicted individuals; biochemically, they are mainly composed of β -amyloid protein (A β) and phosphorylated tau proteins, respectively (Burns et al.1970; Selkoe, 2000). The precise biochemical pathways leading to AD are presently unknown. Alzheimer's disease is an age-dependent disorder. The prevalence of AD increases exponentially with age estimates showing that it increases from 10% at age 65 years to nearly 50% after age 85 years. A person with AD lives an average of 8 years, but some patients live 20 years or more following the onset of symptoms.

1.1. Signs, Symptoms and Cause

Alzheimer's disease is a progressive, neurodegenerative disease of the brain. Alzheimer disease is characterized by more than just memory loss; it also results in other cognitive and behavioral symptoms that progressively impair function in activities of daily living. The cognitive symptoms include memory loss, disorientation, confusion, problems with reasoning and thinking. Behavioral symptoms include agitation, anxiety, delusions, depression, hallucinations, insomnia, and wandering.

Alzheimer disease is a genetically complex and heterogeneous disorder, as both genetic and environmental factors play a role in development of AD. Mutations in three genes are involved in early onset AD: β -amyloid protein precursor (APP) gene on chromosome 21 (Goate et al.1991), the presenilin 1 (PS1) gene on chromosome 14 (Sherrington et al 1995), and presenilin 2 (PS2) gene on chromosome 1 (Levy-Lahad et al. 1995; Rogaeva et al. 1995). However, these mutations account for only a small percentage of all AD patients young and old. Genetic variation in the APOE gene has been identified to be a strong risk factorfor LOAD that explains nearly 20-30 % of risk (Slooter et al. 1998, Seshadri et al.1995). However, as APOE genetic variation is neither necessary nor required for AD, additional genetic and /or environmental factors are thought to be involved in the etiology of LOAD. Many risk factors are under investigation for association with AD. For example, certain genes make some families vulnerable, head injuries may increase risk, and high blood pressure is a new suspect (Kalaria, 2001; Mark, 2001). The established risk for AD is age: cases double with every 5 years as patients age between 65 and 85.

1.2. Environmental factors

No specific environmental toxin has been found to be associated with AD. While depression, smoking, traumatic head injury and cardiovascular-related disorders such as hypertension, myocardial infarct, hypercholesterolemia and stroke have been associated with AD, it remains unclear whether these are true antecedents or simply comorbidities (Mayeux et al. 2003). Variation in socioeconomic factors such as literacy, educational achievement and the type of early home environment have been associated with AD (Stern et al. 1994; Friedland et al. 2001), but the mechanism by which these factors are related to disease remain uncertain. The use of

estrogen, anti-inflammatory drugs, the consumption of wine and devoting time to complex physical and mental activities have been related to decreased risk (Tang et al. 1996; Yaffe et al. 2000, Orgogozo et al.1997; Laurin et al. 2001; In't Veld et al. 2001).

1.3. Apolipoprotein E

Apolipopretein E (APOE), a 34 kDa molecular weight protein, is product of a single gene on chromosome 19. APOE is a plasma lipoprotein that is one of the principal constituents of chylomicrons and very low density lipoproteins (VLDL), playing a vital role in cholesterol transport. Its primary site of biosynthesis is the liver, but the second major site of synthesis is the brain. In the central nervous system, APOE is produced by astrocytes and microglia and has an essential role in transporting lipids from astrocytes to injured neurons for repair (Poirier et al. 1994). APOE is a protein with roles in lipid metabolism and tissue repair. Like APP, the synthesis of APOE is up-regulated after the nervous system has been damaged (Horsburgh et al. 1996).

The APOE gene is polymorphic with the existing of three alleles that code for E2, E3, E4 isoforms that differ from each other by one amino acid only: while E3 has cysteine at position 112 and arginine at position 158, E2 has Cys at both position and E4 has Arg at both positions. APOE is associated with both risk and AAO of AD (Meyer et al. 1998). Family studies led to the identification of APOE as a "susceptibility" gene because possession of a single *APOE*4* allele, present in approximately 25% of the Caucasian population, is associated with a two- to three-fold increase in disease risk, while having two copies is associated with a five-fold rise. Unlike the early onset mutations, the *APOE*4* allele is not fully penetrant, and the population attributable risk has been estimated at 20%-30% (Slooter et al.1998; Seshadri et al. 1995). More

significantly, there is dose-dependent relationship between the number of *APOE*4* alleles and the AAO of AD such that E4/E4 subjects have an earlier onset than heterozygous E4 subjects (Corder et al. 1993, Meyer et al.1998). Subjects with an *APOE*2* allele, on the other hand, have a later onset (Corder et al. 1994) However, this association is weaker with advanced age at onset, and the putative protective role of the *APOE*2* allele is not clear.

In addition to the *APOE E2/E3/E4* coding sequence polymorphism, several polymorphisms have been discovered in the 5'-promoter of the APOE gene, (Lambert et al. 1998; Town et al.1998) as well as a missense mutation at codon 28 (Kamboh et al. 1999). The promoter polymorphisms are believed to affect the risk of AD independently of *APOE*4*, due to altering the transcriptional activity of APOE. However, several other studies have been unable to replicate these findings (Song et al. 1998; Schellenberg et al. 1992). One of the reasons for this inconsistency seems to be due to use of relatively small sample sizes in published studies. This becomes an important issue for those markers that have small effects on the disease risk. It appears that the effect of the APOE promoter polymorphism is small relative to established impact of APOE the E2/E3/E4 polymorphism.

2. Alzheimer's Disease Gene in Chromosome 10

Genome-wide linkage studies on AD show that this is a genetically complex disorder involving several genes in addition to APOE. Linkage studies have identified several promising chromosomal regions that may harbor additional AD genes, including chromosome 10 (figure 2.1).

Initially, linkage to chromosome 10 was reported by Kehoe et al. (1999) in a genomewide screen of LOAD sibling pairs. On follow-up, linkage to the same region on chromosome 10 with a maximal lod score of 3.83 at 81 cM close to D10S1225 was confirmed (Myers et al. 2000). Linkage to the same region was replicated in a genome-wide screen of LOAD sibling pairs by the same group (Myers et al 2002). They performed a two-stage screen, first genotyping markers at 20 cM intervals in 292 affected sibling pairs using 237 markers, then examining regions with a LOD score \geq 1 in an additional 91 markers in the 16 regions.

There is evidence that a quantitative trait locus for high amyloid β 42 ($A\beta$ 42) levels maps to the same chromosomal region (Ertekin-Taner et al. 2000). It has been shown that the processing of APP is a critical step in the pathogenesis of AD. Most mutations in the known genes involved in autosomal dominant inherited forms of AD (*APP*, *PS1*, and *PS2*) cause an increase in A β 42 levels in patients (Scheuner et al. 1996) by affecting the processing of APP. Ertekin-Taner et al. (2000) collected families with increased plasma A β 42 levels and screened them for quantitative trait loci (QTL) controlling A β levels. They hypothesized that risk loci for high plasma A β would also be risk loci for AD and thus focused on the regions Kehoe et al. (1999) had found in their first study. Indeed, linkage to A β 42 levels was observed near D10S1225 on chromosome 10 with a maximal lod score of 3.93 at 81 cM. These results provide strong evidence for a novel LOAD locus on chromosome 10 that acts to increase A β .



Figure 2.1 Map position of reported linkage results for the risk and AAO genes for AD on chromosome 10q

On the other hand, Bertram et al. (2003) identified a putative susceptibility locus about 30 cM distal to D10S1225 at 94 cM near D10S583. Bertram et al. (2000) genotyped six markers surrounding the insulin degrading enzyme (IDE) gene, since IDE is thought to be a good candidate gene for LOAD due to its putative role in the degradation of A β (Vekrellis et al. 2000). They also genotyped marker D10S1225, a marker within same linkage peak implicated by others (Kehoe et al. 1999; Myers et al. 2000; Ertekin-Taner et al. 2000). They found a maximum Z-score for the likelihood ratio of 2.1 at D10S1710 in the subset of their sample, which had AAO \geq 65. This marker is located 9 cM away from IDE and 42 cM away reported by Myers et al (2000).

Using different set of markers in the same sample, the same group observed MLS of 0.9 at 115.8 cM, which lies about 9 cM distal to their early reported peak (Blacker et al. 2003). In order to gain a better understanding of the broad signal on chromosome 10, additional analyses of the chromosome 10 data were performed in GENEFINDER, which estimates the location and a 95% confidence interval for an unobserved trait locus using multipoint marker information to approximate identity by descent (IBD) sharing in affected sib pairs, yielded strong signals with overlapping confidence intervals across a very broad region from 62 to 131 cM in the late-onset stratum (with *Z*-scores ranging from 2.5 (p=0.006) to 3.1 (p=0.001)), while the early/mixed stratum had a weaker but somewhat narrower signal from 13 to 37 cM (*Z*-score 1.6 (p=0.054)). Thus, it is still unclear whether there are one or two underlying genes located on the long arm of chromosome 10.

Recently, Li and colleagues (2002) have analyzed their data using AAO as a quantitative trait, and reported a peak around 125 cM, which is closer to the linkage region identified by

Bertram et al. (2000) (between 115 and 127 cM), but different from other locations (Bertram et al. 2000; Ertekin-Taner et al. 2000; Myers et al. 2000). Li et al.(2002) propose three possible explanations for the previously reported inconsistent localizations of risk genes on chromosome 10; i) the same gene may affect both risk of AD and onset in a subset of families, ii) different genes located within this region may affect risk and onset, or iii) It is the effect of AAO rather than risk detected by statistical methods.

2.1. Candidate Genes on Chromosome 10

There are several candidate genes under the linkage peaks on chromosome 10. Glutathione Stransferases (GSTs) are a superfamily of enzymes with broad range of substrates and catalytic activities. Utilization of glutathione in reactions contributes to the transformation of a wide range of exogenous and endogenous compounds, including carcinogens, therapeutic drugs, and products of oxidative stress. (OMIM 60548) GSTO1 and GSTO2 are located next to each other on chromosome 10q24.3 and composed of six exons (Fig.2.2).



Figure 2.2 The locations of candidate genes used by Li et al. (2003) to examine their association with AD. The solid black boxes indicate the genes significantly down regulated in the microarray study. The short vertical lines represent the SNPs genotyped in the AD dataset.

GSTO2 has 64% amino acid identity with GSTO1. GSTO1 is expressed in a wide range of tissues, specifically neural glial cells (Board et al. 2000). Li et al. (2003) have reported the association of GSTO1/ Ala 104 Asp polymorphism as well as GSTO2/C \rightarrow T polymorphism with AAO for both AD and PD, but not the risk of disease. Although the functions of GSTO1 and GSTO2 are not well understood, study by Laliberte et al. (2003) suggests that they may be involved in the activation of IL-1B.

Serine protease 11 (PRSS11), is a 480-amino acid protein. The gene is encoded by 10 exons and 9 intervening introns. It is located on chromosome 10q25.3-q26.2 (Zumbrunn and Trueb, 1997), which is about 18 Kb downstream of the GSTO1/GSTO2 (fig2.2). Li et al. (2003) demonstrated a significant association of a PRSS11/T \rightarrow C with AAO of AD.

Insulin-degrading enzyme (IDE) plays a role in degradation of number of peptides, including insulin and beta-amyloid. Since deposition of $A\beta$ is one of the hallmarks in the pathology of AD, the role of IDE in the clearance of $A\beta$ makes it a good candidate gene for AD. Animal studies supported the viability of this putative mode of action, in that IDE deficiency has been shown to promote significant net increases in $A\beta$ deposition in mouse brain (Farris et al. 2003; Miller et al.2003). IDE is located on chromosome 10q23–q24, a region in which a susceptibility locus for AD has been mapped. Two linkage studies reported distinct linkage peaks close to the IDE region (Bertram et al. 2000; Li et al. 2002). Despite the linkage data, several case control studies (Abraham et al. 2001; Boussaha et al. 2002; Edland et al. 2003; Sakai et al. 2004) did not provide any convincing evidence of association for IDE and AD. However, in a comprehensive study by Prince et al. (2003), significant associations with the severity of disease, as measured by quantitative traits such as Mini-Mental Examination Scores

(MMSE), protein tau levels in cerebral spinal fluid, the AAO, and degree of brain pathology was found. Prince et al. (2003) concluded that the effect of IDE might be in the severity of the disease rather than on disease risk. A recent study by Ertekin-Taner et al. (2004) replicated the results of Prince et al. (2003) in case-control series and also found significant association of IDE haplotypes with plasma A β 42. The only possible association with AD risk reported by Edland et al. (2003) among non-*APOE**4 carriers had too small a sample size for meaningful interpretation. Although IDE is an excellent candidate functionally and positionally as a gene involved in AD, association of IDE with AD risk is yet to be established.



Figure 2.3 Genomic structure of the CHAT gene (Harold et al. 2003)

The gene for choline acetyltransferase (CHAT), an enzyme responsible for acetylcholine biosyntheses in cholinergic neurons, is located under the linkage peak on chromosome 10 (Bertram et al. 2000). In humans, CHAT may be produced in 82- and 69-kDa forms and encodes

5 splice variants: M, N1, N2, R, and S. While human M and S type mRNAs have the capability of generating both large and small form of CHAT proteins, R and N-type CHAT mRNAs generate only small form of CHAT protein. The first intron of CHAT harbors SLC18A3 or vesicular acetylcholine transporter (VACHT) proteins (Fig 2.3). A single regulatory locus controls the transcription of both genes and they are referred to as the cholinergic gene locus.

CHAT is essential for cholinergic neurotransmission (Nachmansohn et al. 1943). One of the characteristic features of AD is the selective degeneration of cholinergic neurons among different populations of nerve cells. Reduced CHAT activity has been shown to cause damage to cholinergic neurons in neurodegenerative diseases such as AD (Perry et al.1978; Whitehouse et al 1982; Oda 1999). Additionally, the concentration of CHAT is markedly reduced in AD brains compared to controls. (Oda 1999; Bartus et al. 1982). It has been shown that degree of reduction in the cerebral CHAT activity and acetylcholine (ACh) synthesis is strongly correlated with the severity of dementia (Wilcock et al. 1982), suggesting that cellular loss and dysfunction of cholinergic neurons result in the development of dementia in AD. Furhermore, Lin et al (1999) have demonstrated that cognitive deficits induced by cholinergic lesions correlate with APP protein levels in the cerebral cortex and that cholinergic muscarinic receptors participate in the regulation of APP metabolism. Additionally, $A\beta$ has been shown to decrease both choline uptake and ACh release in rat biopsy (Kar et al. 1998). These findings suggest that cholinergic neurotransmission may be a specific target for A β . These data support the role of CHAT in the development of AD. An original study reported by Mubumbila et al. (2002) found a significant association of a CHAT missense mutation with AD, but subsequent studies failed to confirm this association (Schwartz et al. 2003; Harold et al. 2003).

Plasminogen Activator, Urinary (PLAU) converts plasminogen to plasmin. Plasmin is involved in the processing of amyloid precursor protein, one of the hallmarks of AD (Finckh et al. 2003). PLAU is located on chromosome 10q22.2 between two regions showing linkage to LOAD. Studies by Finckh et al. (2003) demonstrated that a Pro141Leu polymorphism in the PLAU gene was associated with the risk of AD. However, another group examined this polymorphism along with 7 others spanning the entire gene and found no association with any of the polymorphism examined (Myers et al. 2004).

The complex set of genetic and environmental factors that contribute to common diseases like LOAD produce heterogeneity that makes it difficult to replicate genetic association studies, and thus additional functional and genetic association studies are needed to confirm or to refute the original associations. In this study, we propose to assess the reported associations in biological and positional candidate gene in a large and independent case control cohort from the University of Pittsburgh ADRC.

3. Specific Aims

The objective of this study was to examine the association of multiple polymorphisms in 7 positional and biological candidate genes on chromosome 10 with the risk and AAO of AD.

Hypothesis1: Chromosome 10 genes affect the risk of AD independent of the APOE E2/E3/E4 polymorphism.

Hypothesis2: Chromosome 10 genes affect AAO of AD independent of the APOE E2/E3/E4 polymorphism.

Hypothesis3: Chromosome 10 harbors independent liability genes for AD risk and AAO and their effects are independent of the APOE E2/E3/E4 polymorphism.

Hypothesis4: The effects of the chromosome 10 genes on AD risk and AAO are dependent on the APOE E2/E3/E4 polymorphism.

4. Research Design and Methods

This project is a case-control study designed to test the association of genetic variations within candidate genes with the risk and AAO of AD. The subjects in this study are all Caucasian Americans (Table 4.1). All patients are sporadic, late onset (≥ 60 years) AD cases from the University of Pittsburgh Alzheimer Disease Research Center (ADRC). The controls are recruited from three different sources: 1) University of Pittsburgh ADRC, 2) Monongahela Valley Independent Elders Survey (MoVIES) and 3) White Matter Hyperintensity Study.

4.1. Subjects

4.1.1. Patients

A total of 1012 white patients (63.21% female) from the University of Pittsburgh ADRC was used for this study (Table 4.1). The mean age is 76.57 ± 5.7 years with a mean age at onset of 72.29 ± 6.33 years. Among the patients, 280 (25.2%) are autopsy confirmed AD cases. Clinical diagnoses of the patients were made according to the NINCDS/ADRDA criteria (McKhann et al. 1984). The ADRC follows a standard evaluation protocol, which includes medical history, general medical and neurological examinations, a psychiatric interview, neuropsychological testing and a MRI scan.

4.1.2. Controls

A total of 771 controls was used from three resources at the University of Pittsburgh.

There are 159 (57.2% female) white controls from the ADRC cohort with a mean age of 73.36 ± 3.71 years. Control subjects are considered normal after undergoing clinical and neuropathological examinations as followed by the ADRC evaluation protocol.

Four hundred twenty six subjects (66.4% female) with a mean age of 77.46 \pm 4.18 years that have a MMSE score above 25 on test number 5 were obtained from the Monongahela Valley Independent Elders Survey (MoVIES) cohort. MoVIES is a prospective community study of cognitive impairment and dementia in the rural mid-Monongahela Valley region of southwestern Pennsylvania (Ganguli et al. 1991). Subjects have not undergone the standard ADRC clinical evaluation, but have had clinical and neuropsychological assessment and are known to be high functioning and non-demented. There are 120 (50% female) subjects available from the White Matter Hyperintensity Study (WHM) study with a mean age of 73.7 \pm 3.3 years. Although the subjects did not undergo ADRC clinical diagnostic protocol, they have been assessed as nondemented using standard cognitive tests. WMH is a study of normal aging served by University of Pittsburgh Western Psychiatric Institute and Clinic.

To examine the comparability between the cases and controls we performed the comparison between the two groups in terms of age, sex, education, MMSE score, and family history (Table 4.1). The cases and controls found to be similar for age education and family history of dementia. As expected, the cases and controls are significantly different from each other in their MMSE scores (Table 4.1).

15

 Table 4.1 Composition of the Case-Control Cohort

	Control (771)	Cases (1012)	p value
Age±SD(year)	76.10±4.98	77.26±6.08	0.22
Female	63.21%	66.9 %	0.35
Education±SD(year)	13.07±3.04	12.04±3.10	0.15
Familly History of Dementia	38.29%	40.96%	0.51
MMSE score±SD	28.04±1.51	17.01±6.20	

4.2. **DNA Isolation and PCR**

Genomic DNA has been isolated from buffy coat or brain biopsy tissue using the QIAamp kit (QIAGEN). Briefly, 1 µg of genomic DNA is amplified in a 50 µl reaction mixture consisting of 5 µl of 10 X PCR buffer (100 mM Tris-HCl, pH= 8.3, 500 mM KCl), 1.0-2.5 mM MgCl₂, 1.25mM of each dNTP (Pharmacia), 0.2 µM of each primer, and 1.25 units of *Taq* DNA polymerase (Display Biosystems) or 9:1 mixture of Amplitaq Gold (Perkin Elmer) and Pfu polymerase (Strategene). Genotyping was performed using standard polymerase chain reaction (PCR) procedures. After initial denaturation of 95 °C, the reaction mixture is subjected to 45 cycles of denaturation of 30 sec at 95 °C, annealing for 30 sec at a particular temperature, and a extension for 30 sec at 72 °C. This was followed by a final extension step for 10 minutes at 72 °C (table 4.2). The correct size and purity of amplified product is verified by running 5 µl of PCR product on a 2 % agarose gel.

The polymorphisms were screened by using restriction enzyme analysis or pyrosequencing methods. Restriction endonucleases were chosen (Mac DNAsis Program) whenever the genetic variant creates or abolishes a restriction site. Pyrosequencing is method for performing genotyping through sequencing by synthesis and capable of analysis of genetic diversities such as bi-, tri- and tetra-allelic polymorphisms, multiple SNPs, mutation, and insertion/deletions. PCR products are converted to single stranded templates onto which a sequencing primer is annealed in 96 well plates. Analysis begins with dispensation of the substrate-enzyme reagents into the wells containing test samples. Light is produced when a nucleotide forms a base pair with its compliment. The light and base are registered by a charge coupled device (CCD) camera, and is seen as a peak. If the next nucleotide added to the template is not complimentary to the nucleotide base, no light is detected on the CCD. The height of the peaks is proportional to the number of bases that have been integrated. Software used with the PSQ-96MA automatically analyzes the quantitative data. The data can be evaluated by the user on computer as well. The software allows for multiplex genotyping of up to three polymorphisms in a single well.

		Freement			Additional
SNP ID	SNP	(bp)	Conditions	Primer sequence 5'->3'	information
CHAT-rs868750	G>A	156	56 °C	R: GTGGCCATGCGTTCACGT	biotin
CHAT-rs868750				F:CGGCTCTCATTCTTAGAAGGCAAC	
CHAT-rs868750				seqR:ACTGGAAGTAGGGGC	
CHAT-rs3810950	A>G	64	56 °C	F: ACTCACCAAGACGCCCATC	
CHAT-rs3810950				R: ACTGCTGGGAGTTTTTGCT	biotin
CHAT-rs3810950				seqF:GGTCCCCGTAAGAT	
CHAT-rs1880676	A>G	63	56 °C	F:CCAGAGATGTGGCCGGAAT	biotin
CHAT-rs1880676				R:CTCTTTCCCACTAGCTTCTCAAGG	
CHAT-rs1880676				seqR:CTGTGCTCAGTGCTTC	
PLAU-rs2227562	G>A	94	56 °C	R: AGCTTCCCAGAAACCTTGTTACCA	
PLAU-rs2227562				F:CCCCTCAGGGAAGACTCAA	biotin
PLAU-rs2227562				seqF:TGGCCATAGCACAAGAGA	
PLAU-rs2227571	T>C	73	56 °C	F:AGTGTTTTGACCTGAAAATGAGC	biotin
PLAU-rs2227571				R:CCTCAGTGCTCCCACCTCTA	
PLAU-rs2227571				seqR:CTGCAGTCTTCCCTTGA	
PLAU-rs4065	T>C	77	56 °C	F:GGAAGATAGGCTCTGCACAGATG	
PLAU-rs4065				R:ATGCCTGAGGGTAAAGCTATTGT	biotin
PLAU-rs4065				seqF:GTGCCACCCACCAGG	
IDE7-rs2251101	T>C	130	60 °C	F:AGATCGCACGACTGCACTGTAG	biotin
IDE7-rs2251101				R:TGAGTCCCTCCATGTATCATGAAT	
IDE7-rs2251101				seq:GGGGGACCTGCTG	
IDE8-rs551266	T>C	90	55 °C	F:ACACTGCTAGGTACACGGCAAA	
IDE8-rs551266				R:TGAATCCAACTGCTAGATAAATTATAAGTAGG biotin	
IDE8-rs551266				seq:AATGCTCAATAAATGAGAGA	
IDE14-rs1832196	C>T	123	57 °C	F:ATGTGACCATTTTGGGTTAGTG	
IDE14-rs1832196				R:CCATTTTGCCTAGGCTAGTCTCAA biotin	
IDE14-rs1832196				seq:TTGGCACGCTGTTG	
HHEX23-rs1544210	G>A	79	60 °C	F:GGCCTGGGATTTTACTGTACTATCA	biotin
HHEX23-rs1544210				R:TTCCTGCATTTTGATTTTCTTCTTG	
HHEX23-rs1544210				seq:GCTACTGTTTTCCTGCA	
IGS6-rs967878	G>T	110	60 °C	F:TGGTATCCGTGGGTTACAGACA	biotin
IGS6-rs967878				R:CCTGCTCCTGGGTTCTCCTTTCATC	
IGS6-rs967878				seq:ATCCAGGACTTGCTGA	
GSTO1-rs4925	C>A	107	60 °C	F:TGTCTAGGTGCCATCCTTGGT	biotin
GST01-rs4925				R:TCCTCTAGCTTGGTAAATTCTTTACGA	
GST01-rs4925				seq:AATTCTTCTTTAGGCCA	
GST02-rs2297235	G>A	68	58 °C	F:ACTCTCGGGCTTCCAAATCTG	
GSTO2-rs2297235				R:GCGATCTGGAGCAGGAGCTA biotin	
GST02-rs2297235				seq:TGTCTCCCCAGGTTAA	
PRSS11-rs2293871	T>C	69	58 °C	F:CATGTAAAGTCAGACCAGGAGGAA	
PRSS11-rs2293871				R:TGCAACACAAAGGGAAACACA	biotin
PRSS11-rs2293871				seq:CCAGGAGGAATGGAA	

 Table 4.2 PCR condition for markers on chromosome 10

4.3. Statistical Analysis

Allele frequencies for each polymorphic site were calculated by allele counting method. Goodness of fit to Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium was examined by chi square test. Differences in genotype frequencies between patients and controls were tested by χ^2 test. Comparison of allele frequencies between patients and controls was performed by Z test. Linkage disequilibrium between different polymorphic sites was tested as a function of the difference between observed and expected genotype frequencies. Odd ratios (ORs) and corresponding 95% confidence intervals (CIs) were assessed for genotypes that significantly differed between cases and controls. Variables such as age (onset for cases, age for controls), sex and APOE carrier status were included as covariates in the model. All analyses were performed using R 1.2.1 (Gentleman and Ihaka, 1996) program. Haplotype frequencies were estimated by EH program (Xie and Ott 1993). The EH program implements expectation-maximization algorithm to estimate haplotype frequencies in unrelated individuals and applicable to case-control comparison. The mean AAO between different genotype groups were compared using one way analysis of variance (ANOVA) and adjusted for the effects of significant covariates such as sex and APOE.

5. Results

5.1. Association of the APOE E2/E3/E4 Polymorphism with AD (Tables 6.1-6.3)

The overall APOE genotype distribution differed significantly between cases and controls (p<0.0001) (Table 5.1). The frequency of *APOE*4* allele was 34.0 % in cases compared to 10. 6 % in controls. The age and sex adjusted odds ratio (OR) for developing AD with one (genotype 24, 34, 44) and two copies of *APOE*4* (genotype 4/4) compared with no copies of *APOE*4* (genotype 22, 23, 33) was 6.50 (95% CI: 5.20-8.15; p=0.0001) and 14.30 (95% CI: 6.79-26.23; p=0.0001), respectively (Table 5.2). These results are consistent with previous reports demonstrating a dose-dependent effect of *APOE*4 on* AD risk.

Additionally, AAO was analyzed as a quantitative trait. The mean AAO \pm (SD) was 72.36 \pm 8.19 years for AD. APOE showed strong association with AAO in AD *APOE**4 carriers had significantly lower AAO than non-*APOE**4 carriers (p=0.0001) (Table 5.3).

APOE					
	AD Cases(1012)		Controls(771)		
_	n	(%)	n	(%)	
33	374	0.37	502	0.65	
34	478	0.47	122	0.16	
23	37	0.06	112	0.15	
24	25	0.16	17	0.02	
44	92	0.76	12	0.02	
22	3	0.03	3	0.00	
3	0.63		0.81		p< 0.001
4	0.34		0.11		p< 0.001
2	0.03		0.09		p< 0.001

 Table 5.1 Distribution of APOE E2/E3/E4 Polymorphism

 Table 5.2 Sex Adjusted Age at Onset (Mean ± S.E.) Among APOE Genotype

APOE	Adjusted Age at Onset	
22	79.396 ± 2.91	
23	72.137± 0.93	
24	73.373 ± 1.04	
33	73.701 ± 0.32	
34	71.13±0.27	
44	71.953 ± 1.31	
	p-value over APOE < 0.0001	

 Table 5.3 Sex Adjusted Age at Onset Among APOE*4 and non-APOE4*4 Carriers

APOE	Adjusted Age of Onset			
	70 / 00 0 01			
Non-E4 Carrier	/3.608±0.31			
E4 Carrier	71.278±0.26			
	p-value over APOE < 0.0001			
	-			

	AD Cases		Controls		
Genotype	n	%	n	%	
AA	62	6.19	44	6.24	
AG	376	37.56	292	41.42	
GG	563	56.24	369	52.34	
Total	1001		705		
Allele frequency					n value
А	0.250		0.270		P
G	0.750		0.730		0.19
Age-sex and APC	DE adjusted OR				
	1	AA vs. AG+GG			1.47;p=0.90)

 Table 5.4 Distribution of the CHAT/exon S/ D7N (rs1880676) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls

		Genotype Frequency			Allele Frequency	
<u>APOE*4</u>	<u>n</u>	AA	AG	GG	A	G
AD Cases	575	41	219	315	0.262	0.738
	%	7.13	38.09	54.78		
Controls	144	10	56	78	0.264	0.736
	%	6.94	38.89	54.17		
						p=0.99
non- APOE*4						
AD cases	407	19	152	236	0.233	0.767
	%	4.67	37.35	57.99		
Controls	558	34	235	289	0.272	0.728
	%	6.09	42.11	51.79		
						p=0.06
Age- and sex	x- adjusted	OR				
A					AA vs. AG+GG	
APOE*4				0.9/(0.4/,2.01;p=0.94)		
	n	on- APOE*4	1.18(0.65,2.16;p=0.5	(80		

 Table 5.5 Distribution of the CHAT/exon S/ D7N (rs1880676) Polymorphism Among APOE*4 and non-APOE*4 Carriers
Table 5.6 Sex and APOE Adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among CHAT/exonS/ D7N (rs1880676) Genotype (late onset)

		Genotype	
	AA	AG	GG
Mean AAO	70.94±0.75	72.48±0.34	72.41±0.27
sample size	57	340 p value= 0.25	495

Table 5.7 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among CHAT/exonS/ D7N (rs1880676) Genotype (late and early onset)

		Genotype	
	AA	AG	GG
Mean AAO	69.20±0.88	70.33±0.44	70.17±0.37
sample size	62	379	569
		p value= 0.85	

 Table 5.8 Summary of AAO Analysis CHAT/exonS/ D7N (rs1880676)

	AAO	AAO
	(late onset)	(late and early)
Effect	ANOVA p-value	ANOVA p-value
Ν	917	1037
CHATrs1880676 Genotype	0.11	0.78
APOE	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Sex	0.08	0.01
CHATrs1880676 Genotype* APOE	0.42	0.62

	AD Cases		Controls		
Genotype	n	%	n	%	
AA	60	6.01	49	6.92	
AG	377	37.74	296	41.81	
GG	562	56.26	363	51.27	
Total	999		708		
Allele frequency					n value
А	0 249		0 278		p vulue
G	0.751		0.722		0.06
Age, sex and APO	OE adjusted OF	R			
	1	AA+AG vs. G	G	0.98(0.79,1	.22;p=0.10)

 Table 5.9 Distribution of the CHAT/exon 5/A120T (rs3810950) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls

			Genotype Free	quency	Allele	Frequency
<u>APOE*4</u>	n	AA	AG	GG	A	G
AD Cases	581	40	220	321	0.258	0.742
	%	6.88	37.87	55.25		
Controls	141	10	55	76	0.266	0.734
	%	7.09	39.01	53.90		
						p=0.79
non- APOE*4						
AD Cases	408	18	155	235	0.234	0.766
	%	4.41	37.99	57.60		
Controls	566	39	240	287	0.281	0.719
	%	6.89	42.40	50.71		
						p=0.02
Age and sex	adjusted C)R				
					AA+AG vs. GG	20)
		APOE*4			1.0(0.69,1.46;p=0	.99)
	i	non- APOE*4			0.76(0.58,0.99;p=	0.046)

Table 5.10 Distribution of the CHAT/exon 5/A120T (rs3810950) Polymorphism Among APOE*4 and non-
APOE*4 Carriers

		Genotype	
	AA	AG	GG
Mean AAO	70.53±0.78	72.23±0.33	72.72±0.27
sample size	54	350	520
-		p value= 0.08	

Table 5.11 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the CHAT/exon 5/A120T (rs3810950) Genotype (late onset)

Table 5.12 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the CHAT/exon 5/A120T (rs3810950) Genotype (late and early onset)

		Genotype	
	AA	AG	GG
Mean AAO	69.29±0.95	70.13±0.45	70.39±0.36
sample size	58	390	591
		p value= 0.62	

Table 5.13 Summary of AAO Analysis the CHAT/exon 5/A120T (rs3810950)

	AAO	AAO
	(Late Onset)	(Early and Late)
Effect	ANOVA p-value	ANOVA p-value
Ν	924	1039
CHATrs3810950 Genotype	0.035	0.62
APOE	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Sex	0.18	0.01
CHATrs3810950 Genotype * APOE	0.31	0.52

	AD Cases		Controls		
Genotype	n	%	n	%	
AA	39	3.94	13	1.84	
GA	322	32.56	217	30.74	
GG	628	63.50	476	67.42	
Total	989		706		
Allele frequency					
٨	0 202		0.172		p value
G	0.202		0.828		0.03
Age, sex and APO	E adjusted OR				
	I	AA vs. GA+GO	3	2.37(1.19-	4.73;p=0.007

Table 5.14 Distribution of the CHAT/intron9/11604 $G \rightarrow A$ (rs868750) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls

		Genotype Frequency			Allele	Frequency
<u>APOE*4</u>	n	AA	GA	GG	A	G
AD Cases	579	19	190	370	0.197	0.803
	%	3.28	32.82	63.90		
Controls	140	3	49	88	0.196	0.804
	%	2.14	35.00	62.86		р=0.97
non- APOE*4						
AD Cases	401	20	131	250	0.213	0.787
	%	4.99	32.67	62.34		
Controls	565	10	168	387	0.166	0.834
	%	1.77	29.73	68.50		p=0.006
Age and sex	adjusted ()R				
		ΛΡΩΕ*Λ			AA vs. GA+GG	-0.65)
		non- APOE*4			2.94(1.33,6.51;p=	=0.007)

Table 5.15 Distribution of the CHAT/intron9/11604 G \rightarrow A (rs868750) Polymorphism Among APOE*4 and non-APOE*4 Carriers

		Genotype	
	AA	GA	GG
Mean AAO sample size	73.56±0.99 31	72.71±0.37 285 p-value= 0.77	71.95±0.26 565

Table 5.16 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the CHAT/intron9/11604 G \rightarrow A (rs868750) Genotype (late onset)

Table 5.17 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the CHAT/intron9/11604 G \rightarrow A (rs868750) Genotype (late and early onset)

		Genotype		
	AA	GA	GG	
Mean AAO	71.62±1.13	70.27±0.37	69.94±0.25	
sample size	35	292 p-value= 0.89	573	

Table 5.18 Summary of AAO Analysis CHAT/intron9/11604 G→A (rs868750)

	AAO (late onset)	AAO (late and early onset)
Effect	ANOVA p-value	ANOVA p-value
Ν	917	1033
CHATrs8687650 Genotype	0.79	0.90
APOE	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Sex	0.18	0.18
CHATrs8687650 Genotype * APOE	0.48	0.17

	Haplotype							
							р	
rs1880676	rs3810950	rs8687650	Total	AD	С	Z	value	Effect
А	А	А	0.0052	0.0030	0.0081	1.859	0.0630	
А	А	G	0.0000	0.0001	0.0000	0.405	0.6856	
А	G	А	0.5566	0.5570	0.5558	0.067	0.9465	
А	G	G	0.1796	0.1901	0.1650	1.860	0.0629	
G	А	А	0.2448	0.2343	0.2600	1.677	0.0936	
G	А	G	0.0107	0.0128	0.0073	1.613	0.1068	
G	G	А	0.0029	0.0022	0.0037	0.765	0.4443	
G	G	G	0.0002	0.0004	0.0000	0.878	0.3799	
			1640	961	679			
		Ln(L)	2757.64	1617.72	1134.21	0.	12 ^a	

 Table 5.19 Estimated 3-site CHAT Haplotype Distribution in AD cases and Controls Using the EH Method

^a Calculated from the T5 statistic: $2[\ln(L)_{case} + \ln(L)_{control} - \ln(L)_{case+control}]$; df=7

5.2. Distribution of CHAT/exon S/D7N (rs1880676) Polymorphism in AD Cases and Controls (Tables 5.4- 5.5)

The overall distribution pattern of genotype and allele frequencies of the CHAT/exon S/ D7N/A \rightarrow G transition was similar between cases and controls (Table 5.4). The age-, sex-, and APOE-adjusted OR of developing AD was 0.98(95% CI: 0.65-1.47; p=0.90). There was no significant difference in CHAT genotype or allele distribution among either *APOE*4* carriers or non-*APOE4* carriers (table 5.5).

5.3. Distribution of CHAT/ exon 5/A120T (rs3810950) Polymorphism in AD Cases and Controls (Table 5.9-5.10)

There was no significant difference in genotype (p=0.10) or allele (0.06) distribution among AD cases and controls for CHAT/exon 5/A \rightarrow G transition (Table 5.9). The OR for developing AD for individuals carrying A allele (AA+AG vs. GG) was 0.98(95% CI: 0.79, 1.22; p=0.10) after adjusting for effects of age, sex and APOE. However, when the sample was stratified by APOE status, the A allele of CHAT/A120T was associated with protective effect among non-APOE*4 carriers in both genotype (p= 0.046) or allele (p=0.02) distribution. The age and sex adjusted OR was among non-APOE*4 carriers with A allele was 0.76(0.58, 0.99; p=0.046) (Table 5.10). This indicates that exon 5/A allele has a modest protective effect against developing AD.

5.4. Distribution of CHAT/intron 9, 11604 G→A (rs868750) Polymorphism in AD Cases and Controls (Table 5.14-5.15)

The CHAT/intron 9 polymorphism showed a significant difference in both allele (p=0.03) and genotype (p=0.007) frequencies between cases and controls. The frequencies of the AA genotype was significantly higher in AD patients compared to controls (p=0.007). The age, sex and APOE adjusted OR for (AA vs. AG+GG) was 2.37(95% CI: 1.19-4.73; p=0.007) (Table 5.14). However, stratification of data by APOE genotype revealed that association was confined among non-*APOE*4* carriers only; genotype (p=0.007) and allele (p=0.006). The age, sex and APOE adjusted OR among the non-*APOE*4* carriers (AA vs. AG+GG) was 2.94(95% CI, 1.33, 6.51; p=0.007) and among *APOE*4* carriers, it was 1.33(95% CI: 0.38, 4.59; p=0.65) (Table 5.15). This suggests that the association observed in total sample was attributed to non-*APOE*4* carriers. It should be noted that the controls have slight deviation from HWE (p=0.04) Repeating genotypes in the control samples revealed the same results, suggesting the deviation from HWE is not attributable to the genotyping error. When we checked the HWE within *APOE*4* carriers (p=0.20) and non-*APOE*4* carriers (p=0.09) they were in HWE.

5.5. Three-site CHAT Haplotype Distribution in AD Cases and Controls (Table 5.19)

The 3-site CHAT haplotype distribution in AD cases and controls is presented in table 5.19. We observed three major haplotypes (haplotypes AGA, AGG, GAA), which accounted for 98% of all possible marker combinations in AD cases, and 97% in the control sample. No evidence for association with AD risk was provided by individual haplotype tests. Likewise, the examination

of the distribution differences in overall haplotype showed no significant association between case and control subjects (p=0.12).

5.6. Sex- and APOE-Adjusted Age-At-Onset Among CHAT Genotypes (5.6-5.8, 5.11- 5.13, 5.7.16-5.18)

AAO was analyzed as a quantitative trait. Mean AAO was 72.29 ± 0.201 in LOAD and 70.05 ± 0.263 in all AD patients. Genotypic association study for AAO effect in AD revealed no association for CHAT gene: exon S, exon 5, and intron 9 polymorphisms p=0.25, 0.08, 0.77, respectively, after adjusting for the effects of gender and APOE (Table 7.10). Logistic regression analysis to determine possible interaction between APOE and CHAT: exon S, exon 5, and intron 9 polymorphism revealed no interaction (p=0.62, 0.52, 0.17, respectively) (Tables: 5.8, 5.13, 5.18).

	AD Cases		Controls		
Genotype	n	%	n	%	
AA	20	2.48	21	3.17	
GA	187	23.17	166	25.04	
GG	600	74.35	476	71.79	
Total	807		663		
Allele frequency					n volue
А	0 141		0 157		p value
G	0.859		0.843		0.23
Age, sex and APC	DE adjusted O	R			
		AA vs. GA+G	G	0.80(0.40-	1.62;p=0.54)

Table 5.20 Distribution of the PLAU/intron5/G \rightarrow A (rs2227562) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls

	_		Genotype Fre	quency	Allele	Frequency
APOE*4	n	AA	GA	GG	Α	G
AD Cases	469	14	110	345	0.147	0.853
	%	2.99	23.45	73.56		
	120	2	24	01	0.155	0.045
Controls	129	2	36	91	0.155	0.845
	%	1.55	27.91	70.54		n=0.75
						p=0.73
non- APOE*4						
AD Cases	330	6	75	249	0.132	0.868
	%	1.82	22.73	75.45		
Controls	531	18	130	383	0.156	0.844
	%	3.39	24.48	72.13		0.14
						p=0.16
Age and sex	adjusted ()R				
i igo una son	uujusteu				AA vs. GA+GG	
		APOE*4			1.96(0.44,8.81;p=	0.38)
		non- APOE*4			0.53(0.20,1.37;p=	0.19)

Table 5.21 Distribution of the PLAU/intron5/G \rightarrow A (rs2227562) Polymorphism Among APOE*4 and non-APOE*4 Carriers

		Genotype	
	TT	СТ	CC
Mean AAO	71.62±1.13	70.27±0.37	69.94±0.25
sample size	35	292 p-value= 0.89	573

Table 5.22 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the PLAU/intron5/G \rightarrow A (rs2227562) (late onset)

Table 5.23 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the PLAU/intron5/G \rightarrow A (rs2227562) Genotype (early and late onset)

		Genotype	
	AA	GA	GG
Mean AAO	70.56±1.77	70.30±0.57	70.00±0.35
sample size	19	185	610
		p value= 0.96	

Table 5.24 Summary of AAO Analysis PLAU/intron5/G→A (rs2227562)

	AAO (late onset)	AAO (early + late)
Effect	ANOVA p-value	ANOVA p value
Ν	741	846
PLAU rs3855 Genotype	0.81	0.98
APOE	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Sex	0.05	0.01
PLAU rs3855 Genotype * APOE	0.79	0.82

	AD Cases		Controls		
Genotype	n	%	n	%	
CC	184	18.40	147	21.09	
СТ	485	48.50	328	47.06	
TT	331	33.10	222	31.85	
Total	1000		697		
Allele frequency					n value
C	0 427		0 446		p value
T	0.574		0.554		0.27
Age, sex and APC	DE adjusted OF	l			
	(CC vs. CT+TT		0.84(0.64-	1.10;p=0.21)

Table 5.25 Distribution of the PLAU/intron9/T \rightarrow C (rs2227571) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls

	_	Genotype Frequency		Allele	Frequency	
<u>APOE*4</u>	n	CC	СТ	TT	С	Т
AD Cases	575	104	286	185	0.430	0.570
	%	18.09	49.74	32.17		
Controls	143 %	33 23.08	69 48.25	41 28.67	0.472	0.528
						p=0.20
non- APOE*4						
AD Cases	407	77	190	140	0.423	0.577
	%	18.92	46.68	34.40		
Controls	551	113	258	180	0.439	0.561
	%	20.51	46.82	32.67		p=0.63
Age and sex	adjusted (OR				
		ΛΡΩΕ*Λ			CC vs. CT+TT	(0, 1, 4)
APOE*4 non- APOE*4					0.93(0.66,1.30;p=	0.66)

Table 5.26 Distribution of the PLAU/intron9/T \rightarrow C (rs2227571) Polymorphism Among *APOE*4* and non-*APOE*4* Carriers

Table 5.27 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the PLAU/intron9/T \rightarrow C (rs2227571) (late onset)

	Genotype				
	CC	СТ	TT		
Mean AAO	72.96±0.46	72.27±0.30	72.23±0.35		
sample size	163	433	297		
	р	value= $0.043 (0.01)$)*		

*p value for (CC+CT vs. TT)

Table 5.28 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the PLAU/intron9/T \rightarrow C (rs2227571) (early and late onset)

	Genotype				
	CC	СТ	TT		
Mean AAO	70.20±0.63	70.43±0.39	69.77 ± 0.48		
sample size	189	488	335		
		p value= 0.42			

Table 5.29 Summary of AAO Analysis PLAU/intron9/T→C (rs2227571)

	AAO (late onset)	AAO (early and late)
Effect	ANOVA p value	ANOVA p value
Ν	917	1038
PLAUrs5634 Genotype	0.043*	0.42
APOE	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Sex	0.10	0.02
PLAUrs5634 Genotype * APOE	0.44	0.88

	AD Cases		Controls		
Genotype	n	%	n	%	
CC	149	15.07	131	18.99	
TC	476	48.13	320	46.38	
TT	364	36.80	239	34.64	
Total	989		690		
Allele frequency					n value
С	0.391		0.422		p varae
T	0.609		0.578		0.07
Age, sex and AP	OE adjusted OI	ર			
	(CC vs. TC+TT		0.71(0.53-	0.95;p=0.02)

Table 5.30 Distribution of the PLAU/3'UTR/T \rightarrow C (rs4065) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls

			Genotype Fi	requency	Allele	Frequency
<u>APOE*4</u>	п	CC	TC	TT	С	Т
AD Cases	572	87	279	206	0.396	0.604
	%	15.21	48.78	36.01		
Controls	139	32	64	43	0.460	0.540
	%	23.02	46.04	30.94		
						p=0.04
non- APOF*4						
AD Cases	399	59	189	151	0.385	0.615
	%	14.79	47.37	37.84		
Controls	548	98	256	194	0.412	0.588
	%	17.88	46.72	35.40		
						p=0.19
Age and sex	adjusted	OR				
					CC vs. TC+TT	
		APOE*4			0.58(0.36,0.92;p=	=0.02)
		non- APOE*4	4		0.82(0.57,1.18;p=	=0.28)

Table 5.31 Distribution of the PLAU/3'UTR/T \rightarrow C (rs4065) Polymorphism Among *APOE*4* and non-*APOE*4* Carriers

		Genotype	
	CC	СТ	TT
Mean AAO	70.97 ± 0.48	72.33±0.31	72.14±0.34
sample size	131	423	328
	р	value = 0.10 (0.036))*

Table 5.32 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the PLAU/3'UTR/T \rightarrow C (rs4065) Polymorphism (late onset)

*p value for (CC+CT vs. TT)

Table 5.33 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the PLAU/3'UTR/T \rightarrow C (rs4065) Polymorphism (early and late onset)

		Genotype	
	CC	СТ	TT
Mean AAO	69.85±0.71	70.56±0.39	69.74±0.46
sample size	155	474	371
		p value= 0.51	

Table 5.34 Summary of AAO Analysis PLAU/3'UTR/T→C (rs4065)

	AAO	AAO
	(late onset)	(early and late)
Effect	ANOVA p value	ANOVA p value
Ν	906	1026
PLAU/3'UTR Polymorphism	0.12	0.62
APOE	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Sex	0.08	0.01
PLAU/3'UTR Polymorphism * APOE	0.48	0.41

	Haplotype	e						
rs3855	rs5634	rs7338	Total	AD	С	Ζ	p'	Effect
А	С	С	0.000	0.000	0.000			
А	С	Т	0.002	0.003	0.002	0.613	0.5400	
А	Т	С	0.145	0.138	0.153	1.104	0.2694	
А	Т	Т	0.256	0.251	0.263	0.740	0.4595	
G	С	С	0.003	0.003	0.003	0.292	0.7704	
G	С	Т	0.564	0.577	0.551	1.357	0.1747	
G	Т	С	0.002	0.002	0.003	0.876	0.3813	
G	Т	Т	0.028	0.027	0.025	0.398	0.6909	
			1399	774	625			
		ln(L)	-2472.36	-1346.76	-1123.88	0.	84 ^a	
C-11-	4 . 1 C 4	1 T.C	intia, O[1m(I)	$\perp 1_m(\mathbf{I})$	$l_m(\mathbf{I})$	1.	16_7	

Table 5.35 PLAU Haplotype Distribution in AD Cases and Controls

^a Calculated from the T5 statistic: $2[\ln(L)_{case} + \ln(L)_{control} - \ln(L)_{case+control}]$; df=7

5.7. Distribution of the PLAU/intron5/G→A (rs2227562) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls (Tables 5.20-5.21)

The genotype and allele distribution of G \rightarrow A at intron 5 in PLAU gene were similar between cases and controls (Table 5.20). The OR for AA genotype was 0.80(95% CI: 0.40-1.62; p=0.54) after adjusting for the effect of age, sex and APOE. There was no difference in genotype or allele frequencies among *APOE*4* carriers (p=0.20) and non-*APOE*4* carriers (p=0.63) (Table 5.21).

5.8. Distribution of the PLAU/intron9/T→C (rs2227571) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls (Tables 5.25-5.26)

The overall genotype frequency was comparable between cases and controls (p=0.21). The OR for developing AD was 0.84(95% CI: 0.64-1.10; p=0.21) for intron 9 C carriers (TT vs. CT+CC) compared to non-C carriers after adjusting for age, sex and APOE (Table 5.25). When the data were stratified by APOE status, the results did not change (Table 5.26). The age-, sex-, and APOE adjusted OR for C allele carriers was 0.71(95% CI: 0.45, 1.11; p=0.14) for APOE*4 carriers and 0.93(95% CI: 0.66, 1.30; p=0.66) for non-APOE*4 carriers (Table 5.26).

5.9. Distribution of the PLAU/3'UTR/T→C (rs4065) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls (Tables 5.30-5.31)

There was a borderline difference in allele distribution between cases and controls for the PLAU 3' UTR polymorphism in the total sample (39.1 % vs. 42.2 %; p=0.07; Table 5.30). The age, sex, and APOE adjusted OR between the CC and other genotypes 0.71(95% CI 0.53-0.95; p=0.02). Further stratification of data by APOE status showed that the association between PLAU and AD was confined to *APOE*4* carriers only (p=0.02). The age-, sex- adjusted OR among APOE*4 carriers was 0.58(95% CI: 0.36, 0.92; p=0.02; Table 5.31). This suggests that the effect seen in the total sample was from *APOE*4* carriers.

5.10. Three-site PLAU Haplotype Distribution in AD Cases and Controls (Table 5.35)

Table 5.35 demonstrates the frequencies for the estimated three-site haplotypes among AD cases and control subjects. There were three major haplotypes: ATC, ATT, and GCT, which represents for 96% of all possible marker combinations in AD and control sample. Haplotype ACC was not present in either AD cases or controls samples. The remaining haplotypes were less than 1% with the exception of GTT haplotype, which is less than 3 %. Individual haplotype tests reveal no evidence of association with AD risk. Likewise, the examination of the distribution differences in overall haplotype showed no significant association between PLAU haplotypes using case and control subjects (p=0.84).

5.11. Sex- and APOE-Adjusted Age-at-Onset Among PLAU Genotypes (5.22-5.23, 5.27-5.28, 5.32-5.33)

The mean age at onset was 72.29 ± 0.201 years for LOAD (range between 60-91 years) and 70.05 ± 0.263 years in the total AD sample (range between 33-91 years). There was a significant difference in AAO among the intron 9 genotypes (p=0.04) after adjusting for sex and age. When we grouped the data, C carriers (CC+CT) vs. TT, the difference in AAO between genotypes became more significant (p=0.01) (Table 5.27). As LOAD is complex and heterogeneous disorder, we look for possible interaction between APOE and 3 PLAU polymorphisms. Logistic regression analysis of APOE and 3 PLAU: intron 5, intron 9, and 3' UTR polymorphisms revealed no interaction (p=0.79, 0.44, and 0.48, respectively) (Tables: 5.24, 5.29, and 5.34). 9 polymorphism revealed no interaction (p=0.62, 0.52, and 0.17, respectively) (Tables: 5.8, 5.13, 5.18).

n 161 458 291 910	% 17.69 50.33 31.98	n 109 374 261	% 14.65 50.27 35.08	
161 458 291 910	17.69 50.33 31.98	109 374 261	14.65 50.27 35.08	
161 458 291 910	17.69 50.33 31.98	109 374 261	14.65 50.27 35.08	
458 291 910	50.33 31.98	374 261	50.27 35.08	
291 910	31.98	261	35.08	
910				
510		744		
				p value
0.429		0.398		I
0.571		0.602		0.07
usted OF	R			
-	ГТ vs. GT+GG		1.29 (0.96-	-1.32;p=0.09
	0.429 0.571 usted OF	0.429 0.571 usted OR TT vs. GT+GG	0.429 0.398 0.571 0.602 usted OR TT vs. GT+GG	0.429 0.398 0.571 0.602 usted OR TT vs. GT+GG 1.29 (0.96-

Table 5.36 Distribution of the IGS6/G \rightarrow T (rs967878) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls

			Genotype F	requency	Allele	Frequency
APOE*4	n	TT	GT	GG	A	С
AD Cases	534	94	263	177	0.422	0.578
	%	17.60	49.25	33.15		
Controls	142	22	79	41	0.433	0.567
	%	15.49	55.63	28.87		
						p=0.90
non- APOE*4						
AD Cases	371	67	191	113	0.438	0.562
	%	18.06	51.48	30.46		
Controls	599	87	293	219	0.390	0.610
	%	14.52	48.91	36.56		
						p=0.04
Age and sex	adjusted	OR				
					TT vs. GT+GG	0.40
		APOE*4	: 1		1.20(0.72,2.00;p=0	0.49) 0.12)
		non- APOE*	-4		1.54(0.93,1.92;p=	0.12)

Table 5.37 Distribution of the IGS6/G→T (rs967878) Polymorphism Among *APOE*4* and non-*APOE*4* Carriers

		Genotype	
	CC	СТ	TT
Mean AAO sample size	72.79±0.51 149	72.54 ± 0.31 421 p-value= 0.52	72.11±0.38 261

Table 5.38 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the IGS6/G \rightarrow T (rs967878) Polymorphism (late onset)

Table 5.39 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the IGS6/G \rightarrow T (rs967878) Polymorphism (early and late onset)

		Genotype	
	CC	СТ	TT
Mean AAO sample size	70.20±0.72 154	70.36 ± 0.39 459 p-value= 0.33	70.05±0.55 284

Table 5.40 Summary of AAO Analysis IGS6/G→T (rs967878)

	AAO	AAO
	(late onset)	(early and late onset)
Effect	ANOVA p value	ANOVA p value
Ν	845	943
IGS6 Genotype	0.52	0.33
APOE	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Sex	0.14	0.03
IGS6 Genotype * APOE	0.97	0.44

	AD Cases		Controls		
Genotype	n	%	n	%	
CC	102	10.56	68	9.29	
СТ	384	39.75	291	39.75	
TT	480	49.69	373	50.96	
Total	966		732		
Allele frequency					n value
С	0.304		0.292		p (alue
Т	0.696		0.708		0.45
Age, sex and APC	E adjusted OR				
	(CC vs. CT+TT		1.20(0.83-	1.71;p=0.33)

Table 5.41 Distribution of the IDE7/T \rightarrow C (rs2251101) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls

	_		Genotype F	requency	Allele	Frequency
<u>APOE*4</u>	п	CC	СТ	TT	С	Т
AD Cases	559	59	221	279	0.303	0.697
	%	10.55	39.53	49.91		
Controls	149	17	63	69	0.326	0.674
	%	11.41	42.28	46.31		p=0.39
non- APOE*4						
AD Cases	390	43	158	189	0.313	0.687
	%	11.03	40.51	48.46		
Controls	580	51	226	303	0.283	0.717
	%	8.79	38.97	52.24		p=0.16
Age and sex	adjusted	l OR				
		APOE*4			CC vs. CT+TT 0 92(0 52 1 64 p=	0 78)
		non- APOE ³	*4		1.40(0.90,2.19;p=	0.14)

Table 5.42 Distribution of the IDE7/T→C (rs2251101) Polymorphism Among *APOE*4* and non-*APOE*4* Carriers

Table 5.43 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the IDE7/T \rightarrow C (rs2251101) Polymorphism (late onset)

		Genotype	
	CC	СТ	TT
Mean AAO	72.65±0.60	72.05±0.32	72.54±0.30
sample size	97	356 p-value= 0.63	446

Table 5.44 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the IDE7/T \rightarrow C (rs2251101) Polymorphism (early and late Onset)

		Genotype	
	CC	СТ	TT
Mean AAO sample size	70.12±0.94 101	70.19±0.40 406 p-value= 0.38	70.25±0.40 503

Table 5.45 Summary of AAO Analysis IDE7/T→C (rs2251101)

	AAO (late onset)	AAO (early and late)
Effect	ANOVA p-value	ANOVA p value
Ν	896	1037
IDE7 Genotype	0.63	0.38
APOE	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Sex	0.16	0.03
IDE7 Genotype * APOE	0.79	0.89

	AD Cases		Controls		
Genotype	n	%	n	%	
CC	27	3.10	16	2.37	
TC	269	30.88	189	28.04	
TT	575	66.02	469	69.58	
Total	871		674		
Allele frequency					n value
С	0.185		0.164		P . alue
Т	0.815		0.836		0.13
Age, sex and AP	OE adjusted OI	ર			
	(CC v. TC+TT		1.38(0.68-	2.80;p=0.37)

Table 5.46 Distribution of the IDE8/T \rightarrow C (rs551266) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls

			Genotype Fi	requency	Allele	Frequency
<u>APOE*4</u>	n	CC	TC	TT	C	Т
AD Cases	509	18	165	326	0.197	0.803
	%	3.54	32.42	64.05		
Controls	137	3	46	88	0.190	0.810
	%	2.19	33.58	64.23		
						p=0.79
non- APOE*4						
AD Cases	354	9	103	242	0.171	0.829
	%	2.54	29.10	68.36		
Controls	534	13	143	378	0.158	0.842
	%	2.43	26.78	70.79		
						p=0.26
Age and sex	adjusted (DR				
					CC vs. TC+TT	
		APOE*4	1. to		1.72(0.50,5.97;p=0	0.39)
		non- APOE	*4		1.23(0.50,3.05;p=0	0.65)

Table 5.47 Distribution of the IDE8/T→C (rs551266) Polymorphism Among APOE*4 and non-APOE*4 Carriers

		Genotype	
	CC	СТ	TT
Mean AAO sample size	73.15±1.02 26	72.16 ± 0.39 233 p-value= 0.35	72.83±0.27 516

Table 5.48 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the IDE8/T \rightarrow C (rs551266) Polymorphism (late onset)

Table 5.49 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the IDE8/T \rightarrow C (rs551266) Polymorphism (early and late onset)

		Genotype	
	CC	СТ	TT
Mean AAO sample size	68.620±2.19 26	70.22 ± 0.51 259 p-value= 0.78	70.61±0.35 580

Table 5.50 Summary of AAO Analysis IDE8/T→C (rs551266)

	AAO (late onset)	AAO (early and late)
Effect	ANOVA p value	ANOVA p value
Ν	818	913
IDE8 Genotype	0.35	0.78
APOE	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Sex	0.18	0.14
IDE8 Genotype * APOE	0.71	0.97

	AD Ca	ises	Con	trols	
Genotype	n	%	n	%	
TT	18	1.78	12	1.72	
TC	244	24.11	164	23.50	
CC	750	74.11	522	74.79	
Total	1012		698		
Allele frequency	1				
The second se	0.120		0.105		p value
Т	0.138		0.135		
С	0.862		0.865		0.8
Age, sex and AF	POE adjusted O	R			
		TT vs. TC+CC		1.24(0.55-2	2.82;p=0.60)

Table 5.51Distribution of the IDE14/C \rightarrow T (rs1832196) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls

		IDE	14 C→T Geno	type	Allele	e Frequency
<u>APOE*4</u>	n	TT	TC	CC	Т	С
AD Cases	594	11	138	445	0.135	0.865
	%	1.85	23.23	74.92		
Controls	143	1	37	105	0.136	0.864
	%	0.70	25.87	/3.43		p=0.97
non- APOE*4						
AD Cases	413	7	106	300	0.145	0.855
	%	1.69	25.67	72.64		
Controls	554 %	11	127	416	0.134	0.866
	70	1.99	22.72	15.09		p=0.49
Age and sex	adjusted O	PR				
	2	APOE*4 non- APOE*4			TT vs. TC+CC 2.96(0.38,23.27;p= 0.96(0.35,2.60;p=0	=0.30)).94)

Table 5.52 Distribution of the IDE14/C \rightarrow T (rs1832196) Polymorphism Among APOE*4 and non-APOE*4 Carriers

		Genotype	
	TT	TC	CC
Mean AAO sample size	72.85±1.91 16	72.51 ± 0.38 220 p-value= 0.55	71.31±0.24 665

Table 5.53 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the IDE14/C \rightarrow T (rs1832196) Polymorphism (late onset)

Table 5.54 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the IDE14/C \rightarrow T (rs1832196) Polymorphism (early and late onset)

	Genotype		
	TT	TC	CC
Mean AAO sample size	71.11±2.32 35	70.21±0.53 292 p-value= 0.62	70.09±0.32 573

Table 5.55 Summary of AAO Analysis IDE14/C→T (rs1832196)

	AAO (late onset)	AAO (early and late)				
Effect	ANOVA p-value	ANOVA p-value				
Ν	938	1060				
IDE14 Genotype	0.55	0.62				
APOE	< 0.0001	< 0.0001				
Sex	0.04	0.01				
IDE14 Genotype * APOE	0.9	0.32				
	AD Ca	ises	Cont	Controls		
-------------------	---------------	--------------	-------	------------	-------------	--
Genotype	n	%	n	%		
AA	218	24.44	189	24.51		
GA	440	49.33	380	49.29		
GG	234	26.23	202	26.20		
Total	892		771			
Allele frequency					n value	
А	0 491		0 492		p value	
G	0.509		0.508		0.95	
Age, sex and APOE	E adjusted OI	2				
		AA vs. GA+GG		0.90(0.70-	1.16;p=0.43	

Table 5.56 Distribution of the HHEX/G \rightarrow A (rs1544210) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls

	_	Genotype Frequency			Allele	Allele Frequency		
<u>APOE*4</u>	n	AA	GA	GG	A	G		
AD Cases	516	136	255	125	0.511	0.489		
	%	26.36	49.42	24.22				
Controls	151	36	77	38	0.493	0.507		
	%	23.84	50.99	25.17				
						p=0.54		
non- APOE*4								
AD Cases	368	77	184	107	0.459	0.541		
	%	20.92	50.00	29.08				
Controls	617	152	302	163	0.491	0.509		
	%	24.64	48.95	26.42				
						p=0.17		
Age and sex	adjusted	OR						
					AA vs. AG+GG	0.50		
		APOE*4	~ 1		1.10(0.72-1.69;p=	=0.65)		
		non- APOE*	*4		0.81(0.59,1.11;p=	0.19)		

Table 5.57 Distribution of the HHEX/G \rightarrow A (rs1544210) Polymorphism Among APOE*4 and non-APOE*4 Carriers

		Genotype	
	AA	GA	GG
Mean AAO	71.48 ± 0.48 190	72.68±0.30 396	73.04±0.43 206
Sumpre Size	190	p-value=0.07	200

Table 5.58 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the HHEX/G \rightarrow A (rs1544210) Polymorphism (late onset)

Table 5.59 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the HHEX G \rightarrow A (rs1544210) Polymorphism (early and late onset)

		Genotype	
	AA	GA	GG
Mean AAO sample size	68.55±0.67 211	70.93 ± 0.38 444 p-value= 0.83	70.45±0.59 239

Table 5.60 Summary of AAO Analysis HHEX G→A (rs1544210)

	AAO (late onset)	AAO (early and late)
Effect	ANOVA p value	ANOVA p value
N	836	944
HHEX Genotype	0.07	0.83
APOE	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Sex	0.15	0.01
HHEX Genotype * APOE	0.63	0.72

H ID	IDE7	IDE8	IEE14	HHEX	IGS6	Total	AD	С	Ζ	p'	Effect
H1	А	С	С	С	А	0	0	0			
H2	А	С	С	С	С	0	0	0			
H3	А	С	С	Т	А	0.000003	0	0.001833	1.493	0.1354	
H4	А	С	С	Т	С	0.002128	0.00238	0.000043	1.792	0.0731	
Н5	А	С	Т	С	Α	0	0	0			
H6	А	С	Т	С	С	0	0	0			
H7	А	С	Т	Т	А	0	0	0			
H8	А	С	Т	Т	С	0	0	0			
H9	А	Т	С	С	Α	0.17118	0.167966	0.176602	0.585	0.5584	
H10	А	Т	С	С	С	0.160786	0.160038	0.163385	0.233	0.8160	
H11	А	Т	С	Т	А	0.070288	0.062132	0.075689	1.366	0.1719	
H12	А	Т	С	Т	С	0.178983	0.180278	0.180764	0.032	0.9742	
H13	А	Т	Т	С	А	0.079571	0.090121	0.066259	2.291	0.0220	Risk
H14	А	Т	Т	С	С	0.008564	0.000151	0.016027	4.387	< 0.0001	Protective
H15	А	Т	Т	Т	А	0.016993	0.014391	0.020738	1.229	0.2191	
H16	G	Т	Т	Т	С	0.023624	0.02591	0.021066	0.822	0.4108	
H17	G	С	С	С	А	0.000772	0.001207	0.000001	1.311	0.1899	
H18	G	С	С	С	С	0.006245	0.00665	0.006094	0.179	0.8577	
H19	G	С	С	Т	А	0.023394	0.024547	0.02311	0.242	0.8091	
H20	G	С	С	Т	С	0.139246	0.146317	0.12857	1.323	0.1858	
H21	G	С	Т	С	А	0.000601	0.001168	0	1.291	0.1966	
H22	G	С	Т	С	С	0.000005	0	0			
H23	G	С	Т	Т	А	0.000002	0	0.000001	0.035	0.9722	
H24	G	С	Т	Т	С	0.002983	0.002163	0.005092	1.228	0.2193	
H25	G	Т	С	С	Α	0.049163	0.052149	0.044332	0.937	0.3486	
H26	G	Т	С	С	С	0.040567	0.04085	0.040557	0.038	0.9697	
H27	G	Т	С	Т	Α	0.002048	0.004973	0.000001	2.669	0.0076	Risk
H28	G	Т	С	Т	С	0.021107	0.014469	0.027224	2.261	0.0237	Protective
H29	G	Т	Т	С	Α	0	0	0			
H30	G	Т	Т	С	С	0.001108	0.002141	0.000746	0.960	0.3371	
H31	G	Т	Т	Т	Α	0	0	0			
H32	G	Т	Т	Т	С	0.000639	0	0.001866	1.507	0.1319	
					п	1320	713	607			
					$\ln(L)$	-4886.3900	-2621.02	-2251.19		0.60	

 Table 5.61
 Estimated 5-site IDE-HHEX-IGS6
 Haplotype Distribution in AD Cases and Control Using the EH

 Method
 Image: Second Second

5.12. Distribution of the IGS6/G→T (rs967878) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls (5.36-5.37)

The overall genotype distribution of the IGS6 G \rightarrow T polymorphism was similar between cases and controls (p=0.09) (Table 5.36). The allele frequency of the A allele was similar in both cases and controls as well (p=0.07). The age-, sex-, and APOE adjusted OR for IGS6/TT genotype vs. TG+GG genotypes was 1.29(95% CI: 0.96-1.32; p=0.09) (Table 5.36). When stratifying the data by APOE status, there was no statistically significant difference in genotype or allele distribution among *APOE*4* carriers (Table 5.37). Among non-*APOE*4* carriers, despite the fact that genotype frequency was not different between cases and controls (p=0.12) (Table 5.37), there was marginally significant differences in allele distribution between cases and controls (p=0.04). The OR for TT genotype vs. TG+ GG was 1.20 (95% CI: 0.72, 2.00; p=0.49) and 1.34 (95% CI: 0.93, 1.92; p=0.12) for *APOE*4* carriers and non-*APOE*4* carriers, respectively.

5.13. Distribution of the IDE7/T→C (rs2251101) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls (5.41-5.42)

The overall genotype and allele frequencies were similar among cases and controls for $T\rightarrow C$ transition in the IDE gene (Table 5.41). The OR for CC genotype vs. TC+TT (T allele carriers) was 1.38 (95% CI: 0.68-2.80; p=0.37) after adjusting for sex, age and APOE. Stratification of data by APOE did not reveal any significant association between cases and controls. The age-, and sex adjusted OR for CC genotype vs. TC+TT genotype was 0.92 (95% CI: 0.52, 1.64; p=0.78) among *APOE*4* carriers and 1.40(95% CI: 0.90, 2.19; p=0.14) among non-*APOE*4* carriers (Table 5.42).

5.14. Distribution of the IDE8/T→C (rs551266) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls (5.46-5.47)

The genotype (p=0.37) or allele (p=0.13) distribution of T \rightarrow C transition in IDE gene did not reveal any significant association with AD risk (Table 7.46). The age-, sex and APOE adjusted OR for CC genotype vs. TC+TT was 1.38 (95% CI: 0.68-2.80; p=0.37). We further stratified the data by APOE status. The OR for 1.72 (95% CI: 0.50, 5.97; p=0.39) was among *APOE*4* carriers, and 1.23 (95% CI: 0.50, 3.05; p=0.65) among non-*APOE*4* carriers after adjusting for age and sex (Table 5.47).

5.15. Distribution of the IDE14/C→T (rs1832196) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls (5.51-5.52)

There was no difference in genotype or allele distribution between cases and controls for C \rightarrow T (rs1832196) transition in IDE gene (Table 5.51). Upon stratification of data by APOE, there were no significant difference in genotype and allele distribution among *APOE*4* carriers and non-*APOE*4* carriers. After adjusting for age and sex effect, the OR for TT genotype vs. TC+CC was 2.96 (95% CI: 0.38, 23.27; p=0.30) among *APOE*4* carriers and 0.96 (95% CI: 0.35, 2.60; p=0.94) among non *APOE*4* carriers. The trends for the TT genotype difference between *APOE*4* carriers and non-*APOE*4* carriers and non-*APOE*4* carriers and non-*APOE*4* carriers and non-*APOE*4* carriers.

5.16. Distribution of the HHEX $G \rightarrow A$ (rs1544210) Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls (5.56-5.57)

The overall genotype and allele frequencies were similar among cases and controls for the HHEX/G \rightarrow A polymorphisms (rs1832196) (Table 5.56). The age-, sex-, and APOE adjusted OR for AA genotype vs. GA+GG was 0.90 (95% CI: 0.70-1.16; p=0.43). Stratification of data by APOE status revealed that the AA genotype revealed a higher frequency in control subjects among *APOE**4 carriers (20.92 vs. 24.64), but it was not statistically significant (Table 5.57)

5.17. Five-site IDE region Haplotype Distribution in AD Cases and Controls (Table 5.61)

Haplotype analysis comprising of the IDE, HHEX genes and IGS6 marker was performed. There were six haplotypes (H9 ATCCA, H10 ATCCC, H11 ATCTA, H12 ATCTC, H13 ATTCA and H20 GCCTC) with a frequency of > 10%. These most frequent haplotypes accounted for 78 % of all haplotypes in the whole samples. Additional five haplotypes range from 1% to 5 % (H16, H19, H25, H26, and H28). The remaining haplotypes were either not present or occurred at frequency with less than 1%. The frequencies for these haplotypes among patients and controls and haplotype effects are presented in Table 5.61. AD patients had a higher frequency of the H13/ATTCA (p<0.02), and H27/GTCTA (p=0.007) haplotypes compared to controls. Conversely, the H14/ATTCC (p=0.001) and H28/GTCTA (p=0.023) haplotypes were associated with a decreased risk of LOAD. In order to determine the source of effects of the haplotypes H13, H14, H27, and H28, we conducted two -site haplotype analyses for the HHEX and IGS markers and three-site haplotype analysis for IDE SNPs. We found no difference among the

distribution of haplotypes between LOAD cases and controls in any of the haplotype groups. Comparing AD patients with controls, no significant association was observed concerning the other haplotypes. The overall effect of all haplotypes was not significant.

5.18. Sex- and APOE-Adjusted Age-At-Onset Among IDE, HHEX, IGS6 Genotypes (Tables 5.38, 5.43, 5.48, 5.53, 5.58)

No association of IDE, HHEX, IGS6 markers with AAO was demonstrated. Adjusting for the effects of gender and APOE did not change the results (Tables 5.38, 5.43, 5.48, 5.53, 5.58). Logistic regression analysis to determine possible interaction between the APOE and polymorphism in these genes revealed no interaction (Tables 5.40, 5.45, 5.50, 5.55, 5.60).

	AD Cas	<u>es</u>	<u>Control</u>	<u>ls</u>
Genotype	n	%	n	%
A A	00	10.02	83	12.46
	440	44 53	288	43.24
CC	449	45.45	295	44.29
Total	988		666	
Allele frequency				·
	0.000		0.241	p value
A C	0.323 0.677		0.341 0.659	0.231
Age, sex and APOI	E adjusted OR			
	AA vs. AC+CC		1.3	4(0.929,1.926;p=0.12)

 Table 5.62 Distribution of the GSTO1/Ala140Asp Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls

		GSTO1 Genotype			Allele F	Allele Frequency		
APOE*4	n	AA	AC	CC	A	С		
AD Cases	581	60	257	264	0.324	0.676		
	%	10.33	44.23	45.44				
Controls	137	21	60	56	0.372	0.628		
	%	15.33	43.80	40.88				
non-APOE*4								
AD Cases	402	39	182	181	0.323	0.677		
	%	9.70	45.27	45.02				
Controls	529	62	228	239	0.333	0.667		
	%	11.72	43.10	45.18				
Age and sex ad	ljusted O	R						
					AA vs. AC+CC			
	F	APOE*4			1.31(0.82,2.07;P=0.25)			
	1	ion- APOE*4			1.37(0.84,2.28;P=0.203)			

 Table 5.63 Distribution of the GSTO1/Ala140Asp Polymorphism Among APOE*4 and non-APOE*4 Carriers

	Genotype				
	AA	AC	CC		
Mean AAO	73.37+/-0.69	72.14+/-0.293	72.48+/-0.31		
sample size	94	³⁹⁸ p value= 0.373	397		

Table 5.64 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the GSTO1/Ala140Asp Polymorphism (late onset)

Table 5.65 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the GSTO1/Ala140Asp Polymorphism (early and late onset)

	Genotype				
	AA	AC	CC		
Mean AAO	70.00+/-0.95	70.059+/-0.33	70.189+/-0.41		
sample size	108	448	450		
		p value= 0.703			

Table 5.66 Summary of AAO Analysis GSTO1/Ala140Asp Polymorphism

	AAO (late onset)	AAO (early and late)
Effect	ANOVA p value	ANOVA p value
Ν	917	1037
GSTO1 Genotype	0.462	0.790
APOE	< 0.0001	< 0.011
Sex	0.111	0.111
GSTO1 Genotype * APOE	0.386	0.505

	AD Ca	AD Cases		trols	
Genotype	n	%	n	%	
АА	485	49 04	355	48.50	
AG	419	42.37	308	42.08	
GG	85	8.59	69	9.43	
Total	989		732		
Allele frequen	су				n voluo
Δ	0 702		0.695		p value
C	0.298		0.305		0.93
Age, sex and A	APOE adjusted Ol	R			
		GG vs. AG+AA		0.92(0.66-	1.29;p=0.6

Table 5.67 Distribution of the GSTO2/-183A→G Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls

			Genotype Frequency			Frequency
<u>APOE*4</u>	n	AA	AG	GG	A	С
AD Cases	580	276	249	55	0.691	0.309
	%	47.59	42.93	9.48		
Controls	148	68	60	20	0.662	0.338
	%	45.95	40.54	13.51		
						p=0.34
non- APOE*4						
AD Cases	404	205	169	30	0.717	0.283
	%	50.74	41.83	7.43		
Controls	583	287	247	49	0.704	0.296
	%	49.23	42.37	8.40		
						p=0.34
Age and sex	adjusted (OR				
					GG vs. AG+AA	
		APOE*4			0.72(0.42,1.26;p=	=0.25)
		non- APOE*4			0.80(0.49-1.31;p=	=0.38)

Table 5.68 Distribution of the GSTO2/-183A→G Polymorphism Among *APOE*4* and non-*APOE*4* Carriers

Table 5.69 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the GSTO2/-183A \rightarrow G	Polymorphism (late
onset)	
	1

		Genotype	
	AA	AG	GG
Mean AAO	72.46±0.29	72.30±0.30	73.25±0.73
sample size	432	378	78
		p-value= 0.42	

Table 5.70 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the GSTO2/-183A \rightarrow G Polymorphism (early and late onset)

		Genotype	
	AA	AG	GG
Mean AAO sample size	70.34±0.37 488	70.05 ± 0.43 429 n-value= 0.28	70.25±1.05 88
		p value 0.20	

Table 5.71 Summary of AAC	Analysis	Among the	GSTO2/-183A→G	Polymorphism
---------------------------	----------	-----------	---------------	--------------

	AAO (late onset)	AAO (early and late)
Effect	ANOVA p value	ANOVA p value
Ν	918	1038
GSTO2 Genotype	0.61	0.31
APOE	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Sex	0.127	0.02
GSTO2 Genotype * APOE	0.25	0.92

	AD Cas	es	Contro	ls	
Genotype	n	%	n	%	
ТТ	34	3 43	32	4 78	
СТ	317	32.02	205	30.64	
CC	639	64.55	432	64.57	
Total	990		669		
Allele frequency					
Т	0.194		0.201		
С	0.806		0.799		p=0.62
Age, sex and AP	OE adjusted OR				
	ТТ	vs. CT+CC	1.2	249 (0.719,2	2.168;p=0.43)

Table 5.72 Distribution of PRSS11/IVS8-36T→C Genotype and Allele Frequencies in AD Patients and Controls

			Genotype I	Frequency	Allele Frequency		
<u>APOE*4</u>	n	TT	CT	CC	<i>T</i>	С	
AD Cases	581	18	182	381	0.188	0.812	
	%	3.10	31.33	65.58			
Controls	148	5	46	97	0.189	0.811	
	%	3.38	31.08	65.54			
						p=0.97	
non- APOE*4							
AD Cases	404	16	133	255	0.204	0.796	
	%	3.96	32.92	63.12			
Controls	586	30	182	374	0.206	0.794	
	%	5.12	31.06	63.82			
						p=0.91	
Age and sex	adjusted (OR					
					TT vs. CT+CC		
		APOE*4			1.20 (0.43,3.35;P=0.7	725)	
		non- APOE	*4		1.25 (0.644,2.415;P=	0.513)	

Table 5.73 Distribution of the PRSS11/IVS8-36T→C Polymorphism Among *APOE*4* and non-*APOE*4* Carriers

Table 5.74 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the PRSS11/IVS8-T \rightarrow C Polymorphism (late onset)

		Genotype	
	TT	TC	CC
Mean AAO	71.582±1.16	72.718±0.365	72.351±0.251
sample size	29	283	577
		p value= 0.995	

Table 5.75 Sex and APOE adjusted Age-at-Onset (Mean \pm SE) Among the PRSS11/IVS8-T \rightarrow C Polymorphism (early and late onset)

		Genotype	
	TT	TC	CC
Mean AAO	70.705±1.662	70.291±0.483	70.072±0.339
sample size	30	327	648
		p value= 0.488	

Table 5.76 Summary of AAO Analysis Among the PRSS11/IVS8-T \rightarrow C

	AAO (late onset)	Age at Onset (early and late)
Effect	ANOVA p value	ANOVA p value
Ν	919	1037
PRSS11 Genotype	0.981	0.497
APOE	< 0.0001	< 0.0001
Sex	0.109	0.008
PRSS11 Genotype * APOE	0.191	0.051
	0.993	

	SNPs			Haplotype frequency (%)				1
Haplotype	GSTO1	GSTO2	PRSS11		Total	AD	С	p-value
	(Ala140Asp)	(-183A→G)	(IVS8-36T→C)		(n=1711)	(n=987)	(n=724)	
1	A	A	С		2.8	2.3	3.5	0.04
2	A	A	Т		0.9	0.8	0.9	0.89
3	A	G	С		23.3	23.5	23.1	0.80
4	A	G	Т		6.3	5.7	7.0	0.14
5	С	A	С		53.6	54.3	52.6	0.31
6	С	A	Т		12.7	12.8	12.5	0.80
7	С	G	С		0.5	0.5	0.4	0.57
8	С	G	Т		0.0	0.0	0.0	0.51
				In(L)	-3432.42	-1932.47	-1496.78	
				χ²	2287.52	1339.88	951.45	0.50ª

Table 5.77 Estimated 3-site GSTO1, GSTO2, PRSS11 Haplotype Distribution in AD Cases and Controls

 EH Methods

^a Calculated from the T5 statistic: 2[In(L)_{case} + In(L)_{control} - In(L) _{case+control}]; df=7

5.19. Distribution of the GSTO1/Ala140Asp Polymorphism (5.62-5.64)

There was no significant difference in genotype or allele distribution between cases and controls for GSTO1/A \rightarrow C (Asp \rightarrow Ala) polymorphism at exon 4 (Table 5.62) The age, sex, and APOE adjusted OR for developing AD between AA and AC+CC genotypes was 1.34 (95% CI: 0.93-1.93; p=0.119). Stratification of data by *APOE*4* status showed no significant difference in either genotype or allele frequencies among *APOE*4* carriers or non- *APOE*4* carriers (Table 5.64). AAO was analyzed as a quantitative trait among GSTO1 genotypes in AD cases. However, no significant association was observed, even after adjusting for the effects of gender and APOE. (p=0.37) (Table 5.65).

5.20. Distribution of the GSTO2/-183→G Polymorphism (Tables 5.67-5.68)

The genotype (p=0.37) or allele (p=0.13) distribution of A \rightarrow G polymorphism in the GSTO2 gene did not reveal any significant association with AD risk (Table 5.67). The age-, sex and APOE adjusted OR for GG genotype vs. AG+AA was 0.92 (95% CI: 0.66-1.29; p=0.63). We further stratified the data by APOE status. The OR was 0.72(95% CI: 0.42, 1.26; p=0.25) among *APOE*4* carriers, and 0.80(95% CI: 0.49-1.31; p=0.38) among non-*APOE*4* carriers after adjusting for age and sex (Table 7.68). The GSTO2 A \rightarrow G polymorphism was not associated with AAO either (Table 5.69).

5.21. Distribution of the PRSS11/IVS8-36T→C Polymorphism (Tables 5.72-5.73)

The overall distribution of the PRSS11/T \rightarrow C polymorphism was similar between cases and controls (p=0.43) (Table 5.72). The OR for T carriers (CT+TT vs. CC) was 1.25 (95%CI: 0.72-2.17; p=0.43). After adjusting for effect of age, sex and APOE, there was no significant effect of the PRSS11 polymorphism on AD risk (Table 5.73). Association analysis between PRSS11 and AAO did not find any significant association among cases AD (p=0.99) (Table 5.64).

5.22. Estimated 3-site GSTO1, GSTO2, PRSS11 Haplotype Distribution (Tables 5.77)

Estimated haplotype frequencies for the three markers are presented in Table 5.77. Three (haplotypes 3, 5, 6) of the 8 possible haplotypes accounted for 90% of the total chromosomes examined. Haplotype 8 was absent in the subjects examined. A marginal statistically significant difference was observed for the frequency of haplotype 1 between LOAD cases and controls (0.023 vs. 0.035; p=0.04). In order to determine the source of the haplotype 1 effect, we conducted two-site haplotype analyses and found the effect to be coming from the GSTO1 and GSTO2 polymorphisms (p=0.06). The overall haplotype frequencies were not statistically different between LOAD cases and controls (p=0.50).

6. Discussion

Alzheimer's disease (AD), a progressive, neurodegenerative disease, is a significant public health problem in the United States. It is the most common form of dementia among the elderly. Although, it has been described since 1907 (Alzheimer 1907), no cure or universally accepted effective treatment has been established. Studying factors that play a role in risk and pathogenesis of LOAD may lead to development of new therapies and give an insight to the etiology of LOAD. Both genetic and environmental factors have been implicated in the etiology of AD. Heredity has been shown to be major causal factor in LOAD (Bergem et al. 1997). In twin studies the role of genetic factors has been estimated to be as much as 74% (Bergem et al. 1997; Daw et al. 2000). Despite the evidence for substantial genetic effect in the etiology of LOAD, to date APOE which accounts for 20-30 % of AD risk (Slooter et al. 1998, Seshadri et al.1995) is the only established risk factor in the development of LOAD. A large number of candidate genes have been evaluated for development of LOAD. However, except for APOE none of them are consistently proven to be associated with LOAD. Complex heterogeneous nature of LOAD makes it difficult to find new risk factors in the development of AD. Gene-gene interaction, gene-environment interaction can explain some of the replication failures. It might make it difficult to detect mild to moderate effects. Evidence for the existence of additional candidate genes for AAO of LOAD is provided by Daw and colleagues (2000), who estimated the presence of four to seven additional loci with at least one locus making a contribution several times greater than that of APOE. In addition to this, linkage studies have identified several promising chromosomal regions to harbor additional AD genes, including chromosome 10

(reviewed in Kamboh 2004). A broad linkage peak encompassing >60 cM region between chromosome 10q21 and 10q25 has been implicated that influence both AD risk and AAO (Bertram et al. 2000; Ertekin-Taner et al. 2000; Myers et al., 2000; Li et al. 2003). There are more than 300 genes in this broad genomic region of chromosome 10 and thus the task of identifying the chromosome 10 candidate gene locus is daunting. One approach is to focus on the known candidate genes in the region. There are number of promising candidate genes in this region that are involved in either in the production, processing or clearance of A β peptide and include PLAU, IDE, HHEX, GSTO1, GSTO2, and PRSS11. Previously, some groups have examined the role of these genes with AD risk or AAO, but the results have been equivocal. However, most of the published studies used relatively small number of cases and controls and thus fall short of providing conclusive results. The objective of this study was to use a well powered case-control cohort to examine the role of selected positional and biological candidate genes on chromosome 10. Below, we provide the summary of our findings in relation to the published data.

6.1. Choline Acetyltransferase (CHAT)

A number of factors render CHAT a reasonable candidate gene for AD. CHAT is both a positional and functional candidate gene for AD. CHAT is mapped near the linked region on chromosome 10q11 at 50.2 cM. One of the characteristic features of AD is the degeneration and dysfunction of the cholinergic system (Bowen et al. 1976; Davies and Maloney 1976; Perry et al. 1977; Whitehouse et al. 1982) that is believed to contribute significantly to the cognitive symptoms associated with the disease. CHAT and the vesicular acetylcholine transporter

(VACHT) proteins are specifically required for cholinergic neurotransmission: CHAT catalyses the biosynthesis of the neurotransmitter acetylcholine (ACh) and VACHT it is responsible for the translocation of cytoplasmic ACh into synaptic vesicles. CHAT appears to play an important role in the neurodegeneration process, as its activity has been shown to be reduced by 50%–90% in AD patients compared with age-matched controls (Perry et al. 1978; Davies 1979) and it is correlated with the severity of dementia (Wilcock et al. 1982; Bierer et al. 1995). The relatively few effective drug treatments that slow the progressive cognitive deterioration in AD have generally targeted enhancement of the cholinergic system via cholinesterase inhibitors, such as donepezil and galanthamine, which indirectly increase the synaptic concentration of ACh (Nordberg and Svensson 1998) Thus, both CHAT and VACHT are obvious functional candidates for involvement in AD. Since the VACHT gene is located within the first intron of the CHAT gene (Berse et al. 1999) examining genetic variation in one gene may also reflect the variation in the other gene. For this reason, we restricted our focus only on the CHAT gene.

We have investigated the association of 3 polymorphisms in the CHAT gene on chromosome 10 with the risk of AD. Two of these polymorphisms are located in the coding region: exon 5/A120T (rs3810950) and exon S/D7N (rs1880676); the third one is 140 bp downstream of exon 9, 11604 G \rightarrow A (rs868750). We found suggestive association with the exon 5 and intron 9 SNPs.

Our initial analysis of the CHAT/A120T polymorphism showed no association with AD. However, when the sample was stratified by APOE status, the A allele of CHAT/A120T was associated with protective effect among non APOE*4 carriers. Since we observed a modest association after multiple comparisons, these results should be interpreted with caution. Previous studies have produced variable results for the association of the CHAT/A120 T polymorphism

82

with AD. Originally, Mubumbila et al. (2002) reported a significant association of the CHAT/A120T polymorphism in 122 LOAD cases and 112 controls in a French-German population (OR=3.7; p=0.0005). However, it was not confirmed by subsequent studies (Schwarz et al. 2003, Harold et al. 2003), including ours. While the frequency of the A allele among controls in all studies was 24-28%, Mubumbila et al. (2002) observed a relatively high frequency of this allele in AD cases (48%), which was not the case in other studies (23-28%). Of the three published studies, only Schwarz et al. (2003) examined the distribution of the CHAT/A120T polymorphism by APOE genotype, but they did not observe any significant association. However, these sample sizes were too small for meaningful interpretation of the data.

The only comprehensive study that examined multiple SNPs in the CHAT gene comes from Harold's group (Harold et al. 2003). In their study, they identified 17 SNPs, including the three SNPs examined in our study. Their study comprised 3 independent samples, namely UK1, UK2 Caucasian groups, and UK3, a Northern Irish Caucasian group. Initially, they analyzed all SNPs in the UK1 sample and found suggestive association with the intron 9 (p=0.03) and exon S (p=0.09) SNPs. However, they could not replicate these findings in the UK2 and UK3 samples. This is possibly due to the fact that the sample sizes in each of the three groups were small (AD cases range 119-209; controls range 136-222). We examined these two SNPs in our larger casecontrol cohort to further asses their contribution with the risk of AD. Our study reveals both allelic (p=0.03) and genotypic (p=0.007) association of the intron 9 polymorphism with AD. The AA genotype was associated with significant AD risk (OR: 2.37; p=0.007). Stratification of data by APOE genotype revealed that association was confined among non-APOE*4 carriers only (OR: 2.94; p=0.007). Thus, our data support the initial finding in the UK1 sample that the A allele of the intron 9 polymorphism may confer significant risk in the development AD. However, the effect seems small as this was not observed in the UK2 and UK3 samples. To date our study is the largest study that examined the association of AD with CHAT polymorphisms.

The biological implication of intron 9 association with AD is not clear. For many variants such as premature stop codons, missense mutations, mutations in consensus nucleotides of splice sites, it can easily be inferred that they are likely to contribute to a phenotype. This polymorphism may be in linkage disequilibrium with a functional polymorphism in this gene. However, we can not exclude the possibility of linkage with another marker elsewhere in the 10q11 region that is involved in the development of AD. It is also possible that the intron 9 region of the CHAT gene that encompasses the polymorphic site harbor regulatory elements and thus this polymorphic site might be functional by itself.

We also evaluated the distributions 3-site haplotypes in cases and controls. However, haplotype frequencies of the CHAT exon S and intron 9 gene polymorphisms were similar in patient and control subjects.

In addition to the association with AD risk, we also examined the association between these SNPs and AAO. We found no correlation between the three CHAT polymorphisms examined and AAO. These result are in accordance with the findings of Schwarz et al. (2003); the only other study in addition to ours that also examined the association of the exon 5 polymorphism with AAO.

In summary, we have investigated the impact of the three CHAT polymorphisms with AD risk and AAO. We detected both allelic and genotypic association of the intron 9 polymorphism with AD risk. The rare AA genotype appears to confer a modest risk for the development of AD in a recessive fashion. In addition, we observed APOE-dependent effect of the exon 5 polymorphism with AD risk. Although these associations are marginal, they suggest

84

the presence of putative functional variant in the CHAT gene or nearby genes. Moreover our results suggest that the exon 5 polymorphism has a potential role in earlier development of LOAD.

6.2. Plasminogen Activitory, Urinary(PLAU)

PLAU converts plasminogen to plasmin. Plasmin is involved in the processing of amyloid precursor protein, one of the hallmarks of AD. (Finckh et al. 2003) PLAU is located on chromosome 10q22.2 between two regions showing linkage to LOAD (Bertram et al., 2000); Ertekin-Taner et al. (2000); Myers et al. (2000). PLAU seems to play a significant role in the prevention of neurodegeneration process, as reduced levels of plasmin has been shown in the brain tissues of AD patients. This suggests that plasmin downregulation may cause amyloid plaque deposition in sporadic AD (Ledesma et al., 2000). Moreover, increased levels of Aβ have been observed in PLAU knockout mice (Tucker et al. 2000). Tucker et al. (2000) demonstrated that plasmin pathway is induced by aggregated Aβ, which can lead to degradation of Aβ and inhibition of its action. The same group suggested that urokinase-type plasminogen activator (uPA), PLAU's protein product, in combination with plasminogen, prevents Aβ toxicity, deposition and fibril formation. These evidences suggest that PLAU could play an important role in the pathogenesis of AD.

Previously two studies have examined the role of PLAU genetic variation with AD risk. Finckh et al. (2003) screened 347 cases and 291 controls for the PLAU/Pro141Leu polymorphism and found significant association (OR= 1.89; p= 0.0004). More recently, Myers et al. (2004) examined the role of 8 polymorphisms spanning the entire PLAU gene with AD risk, including Pro141/Leu. With the exception of the 3' UTR polymorphism that yielded a

85

suggestive association (p=0.15), Myers et al. (2004) did not find significant association with the remaining markers. Although, the study performed by Myers et al. (2004) covered the entire variation coding region and surrounding intron-exon junctions, and one SNP in the 5' UTR, it did not cover SNPs in the intronic and promoter region.

As a part of Seattle SNP discovery panel, the entire PLAU gene has been screened in 24 blacks and 23 Caucasians (http://pga.gs.washington.edu/data/plau /). Among Caucasian 37, SNPs have been identified, but only 15 exist at a frequency of 5% or above. Based on their strong LD pattern (r^2 =0.80), the 15 SNPs are placed into 3 bins and only one tagSNP from each bin is required for genotyping purposes. (Carson et al. 2004).

We chose these 3 tagSNP in this study that are located in intron 5, intron 9, and 3' UTR. The intron 9 and 3' UTR SNPs were also used by Myers et al. (2004) in their association study. In our study, only the 3' UTR polymorphism revealed a significant association (OR=0.71; p=0.02), which was confined to *APOE*4* carriers (OR=0.58; p=0.02). Individuals with the CC genotype appear to be protective against the risk of AD. The frequency of the CC genotype was 19 % in total controls and 15 % in total cases. However, among *APOE*4* carriers, its frequency was 23% in controls and only 15 % in cases. As noted above, among the 8 SNPs examined by Myers et al., (2004) only the 3' UTR revealed a suggestive association (p=0.15). The lack of significant results in Myers et al. (2004) study could be due to power issue, because their sample size was smaller (291 cases and 290 controls) than ours (989 cases and 690 controls). It is possible that the 3' UTR SNP by itself is functional, as these functionally independent instability-regulating sites have been found in the 3' region of uPA mRNA (Nanbu et al. 1996). The other explanation is that the 3'UTR SNP may be in LD with a functional SNP in the 3' UTR of PLAU, as by itself it has only modest effect on AD risk. Although we used the tagSNPs in

this study, if a functional SNP is not associated with a tagSNP it can easily go undetected. Since the putative functional SNP is not tightly linked with the tagSNP, it may explain the modest association observed with the 3' UTR tagSNP. In view of suggestive association seen in two studies with the PLAU/3'UTR SNP, it β be important in the future studies to screen all common and less common variants in the PLAU gene in association studies. The use of common tagSNPs (>5% minor allele frequency) in association studies assumes the common diseasecommon variant hypotheses (Lohmneller et al. 2003). However, recent data indicate that multiple rare variants in a gene can also explain the association with common diseases (Cohen et al. 2004).

In addition to risk, we also evaluated the role of 3 PLAU tagSNPs with AAO of AD. Suggestive association were observed with the 3' UTR (p=0.10) and intron 9 (p=0.04) polymorphisms. Interestingly the CC genotype of the 3' UTR polymorphism that was associated with AD risk had the lowest mean of AAO than the other 2 genotypes (70.97 ± 0.48 vs. 72.33 ± 0.31 , 72.14 ± 0.34). To our knowledge, it is the first study that examined the role of PLAU SNPs with AAO.

In summary, we have examined 3 tagSNPs in the PLAU gene and our data suggest a modest association of tagSNP with both AD risk and AAO.

6.3. Insulin-Degrading Enzyme (IDE)

In the brain, IDE has been reported to be expressed predominantly in neurons (Bernstein et al. 1999; Vekrellis et al. 2000; Cook et al. 2003). A hallmark of AD is the formation of A β deposits

in the brain of AD patients. That contributes to brain cell dysfunction, loss of neuron mass, and ultimately brain cell death. Studies demonstrate that A β is degraded by IDE (Kurochkin and Goto 1994; Qiu et al. 1998). IDE appears to play an important role in the neurodegeneration as increased A β levels has been shown in the brain of IDE deficient mice (Farris et al. 2003). In an in vitro study, it has been shown that recombinant rat insulin hydrolyzes A β peptides to products that are non neurotoxic and these new products did not deposit in amyloid plaques, suggesting a possible role of insulin in the treatment of AD (Mukherjee et al. 2001). The level of IDE is reduced 50 % in the brain of *APOE**4-positive patients, compared to that of controls and APOE*4-negative patients (Cook et al. 2003). This indicates that reduced IDE expression is associated with a significant risk factor for AD and IDE affects A β metabolism by interacting with APOE. Furthermore, Hyperinsulinemia was shown to be associated with a significant decline in memory (Luchsinger et al. 2004)

A number of studies have examined the role of IDE genetic variants with AD risk, but results are not consistent. The first study that examined the IDE gene looked at the common genetic variation (>5%) in this gene covering all the coding and 5' region in relation to AD risk and found no significant association (Abraham et al. 2001). Later, same data further stratified by APOE status that yielded a possible association among non-*APOE**4 carriers (Edland et al. 2003). Studies of IDE variants in different ethnic groups yielded variable results. While IDE was associated with AD risk in an *APOE**4 dependent fashion in Han Chinese (Bian et al. 2004), no association has been found in a Japanese population in selected SNPs studied (Sakai et al 2004). Boussaha et al. (2002) with the largest cases (n=240) among all the aforementioned groups genotyped two intronic SNPs in French population and found no significant association. An additional study examined a large 276-kb region that harbors IDE gene as well in relation to

AD risk and quantitative traits associated with AD risk (Prince et al. 2003). While no association was observed with AD risk, several significant associations were found with the severity of disease as measured by quantitative traits, including Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) scores, microtubule-associated protein tau levels in cerebral spinal fluid, the AAO, and the degree of brain pathology. It should be emphasized, however, that as opposed to the AAO, which is static over time and provides meaningful genetic association data, the initial association of genotype and severity of disease may be difficult to interpret unless it is confirmed in independent studies. Recently, Ertekin-Taner et al. (2004) analyzed the same IDE markers previously shown to be associated with quantitative traits (Prince et al. 2003) and two additional markers, and found significant associations with AB42 levels and LOAD. However, the role of AB42 as a surrogate AD marker has some limitations; elevated levels of AB42 have been reported in only approximately 10 % of sporadic AD patients (Tomaoka et al. 1996). This suggest that markers associated with AB42 levels might represent subset AD group associated with elevated AB serum levels thus, additional studies in independent samples could be important in clarifying the role of IDE genetic variation in relation to quantitative traits associated with AD.

In our study we examined 5 SNPs extending locally around IDE in a large Caucasian case-control cohort. Three of these SNPs; IDE7, IDE14, and HHEX23 were haplotype tagging markers that captured the common polymorphisms (>5%) in the 276.5-kb genomic region harboring the IDE, kynesin like 1 (KNSLI), and HHEX genes (Prince et al. 2003). In addition, we examined two SNPs IGS6 and IDE8. IGS6 is outside of this haplotype block, and in a preliminary analysis (Prince et al. 2003), it has been shown to be associated with AD risk among non-*APOE**4 carriers. IDE8 has been shown to be associated with AD risk in two independent

studies (Prince et al. 2003; Edland et al. 2003). To increase the likelihood of finding an association in this region of the chromosome 10, we tested the same SNPs that were shown by others groups to be associated with AD and quantitative traits (Ertekin-Taner et al. 2004; Prince et al. 2003). In our study, neither variant was associated with LOAD or AAO when replication was sought in 1012 LOAD cases and 771 controls. Likewise, there was no difference among the cases and controls after stratifying the data by APOE status. Haplotype analysis of all typed SNPs indicated a protective effect associated with two of the haplotypes: H14/ATTCC (p=0.0001), and H28/GTCTC (p=0.024) and risk with two additional haplotypes: H13/ATTCA (p=0.02) and H27/GTCTA (p=0.007). However, these were rare haplotypes and the overall effect of all haplotypes was not significant. We conclude that analysis of our study provides no compelling evidence that common variation in the IDE gene contributes to AD susceptibility or AAO in Caucasians.

Several factors may explain the lack of association in our sample and some of previously reported positive but modest associations. First, most of the previous studies used relatively small sample sizes that are not sufficient to make a meaningful interpretation. Second, discrepancies can arise due to differences in the population studied Third, different study design between populations can lead to different outcomes: such as family-based population (Ertekin-Taner et al. 2004) or sporadic AD population (Abraham 2001; Edland 2003; Boussaha et al. 2002; Bian et al. 2004; Sakai et al. 2004). Fourth, different outcomes were studied; including AD risk, AAO or intermediate quantitative traits, MMSE scores, microtubule-associated protein tau levels in cerebral spinal fluid, and the degree of brain pathology. Fifth, different markers were studied in different investigations. We have investigated the same SNPs studied by Ertekin-Taner et al. (2004) and Prince et al. (2003), but we were unable to replicate the

association of IDE common variants with risk and AAO of AD despite using large case-control samples.

In conclusion, the results of this study do not support an association of the IDE gene with AD susceptibility or AAO. However, in our study we did not evaluate intermediate quantitative trait for AD such as A β levels and it is possible that the effect of IDE on AD comes through modulating this traits.

6.4. Glutathione S-transferase omega 1 and 2 (GSTO1 and GSTO2) protease serine 11 (PRSS11)

Using differential gene expression approach in brains from AD patients and controls, Li et al. (2003) found that four of the 52 differentially expressed genes (stearoyl-COA desaturase; NADH ubiquinone oxidoreductase 1 β complex 8, PRSS11 and GSTO1) were located under the linkage peak for AAO on chromosome 10. Thus they targeted these genes for association analysis using a large family-based sample. Two of the four differentially expressed genes, PRSS11 and GSTO1, and a linked member of the GST omega class, GSTO2, showed significant association with AAO in AD. In order to confirm this association, we evaluated the role of reported GSTO1, GSTO2 and PRSS11 polymorphisms with AAO in 990 LOAD patients. We also assessed if these polymorphisms were associated with AD risk in a large case-control cohort. Despite using large AD cases, we were unable to confirm the association of these polymorphisms with AAO.

Li et al. (2003) obtained maximum p-values of 0.007 for GSTO1, 0.005 for GSTO2 and 0.028 for PRSS11 for their association with AAO of AD. Similar p-values for GSTO1 and GSTO2 were interpreted to be due to strong LD between the two makers. However, GSTO1/GSTO2 markers were not in LD with the PRSS11 marker. Based on the LD patterns and strength of

association results, Li et al. (2003) concluded that GSTO1/GSTO2 rather than the PRSS11 region may harbor the susceptibility alleles for AAO despite the fact the later showed the most significant difference in the gene expression profiling experiment. In addition to the association with AAO in AD, Li et al. (2003) also found significant association of GSTO1/GSTO2 polymorphisms with AAO in Parkinson disease (p=0.026, 0.042, respectively), but not with PRSS11 (p=0.06).

Although GSTO1/GSTO2 are compelling biological (Laliberte et al. 2003) and positional candidate genes and the expression and association data of Li et al. (2003) provide further credence to their possible involvement in the etiology of AD, we were unable to confirm their genetic association in our sample. Our failure to confirm the reported association with AAO is unlikely to be attributed to low power because our sample had >80% power to detect a mean AAO difference of 1.1 years between genotypes. Although Li et al. (2003) did not indicate mean AAO difference between GSTO genotypes, this difference was highly significant (p = 0.007 -0.005) and should have been easily detected in our large sample. In our AD sample the mean AAO \pm SD was 70.58 \pm 8.82 years (range 33-91), while in the published family AD sample the mean AAO was 72 ± 8 years (range 40-97). Although Li et al. (2003) did not specify the number of early-onset cases (<60 years), from their mean AAO of 72 years, it appears that the bulk of their sample comprised LOAD cases, similar to what we used in this investigation. The different outcomes in two studies may be due to difference in study design, as we used sporadic AD cases whereas Li et al. (2003) used familial cases. It is possible that the effect of these genes is stronger in familial AD due to shared common genetic background than in sporadic AD, thus making it difficult to readily detect it in sporadic AD cases. To address this issue, we performed a post-hoc analysis on 126 EOAD cases (range 33 - 59 years), as 34% of EOAD cases had a family history of dementia. However, there was no significant association with AAO in this small sample. Additional studies on familial and sporadic AD samples are needed to clarify the published association of GSTO1/GSTO2 with AAO. On the other hand, our data suggest that the GSTO1 and GSTO2 genes might modestly affect the risk of AD as revealed by haplotype analyses. Similar to our findings, recently Lee et al. (Lee et al.2004) reported no association of GSTO1 polymorphism with AAO in Caribbean Hispanics but found a modest association with AD risk.

In this study we tested the hypothesis that the reported association of GSTO1 and GSTO2 SNPs is real and thus we did not examine additional polymorphisms in these genes. Since GSTO1 and GSTO2 are potential candidate genes for AD, additional SNPs in these genes need to be analyzed to further explore their roles in the etiology of AD.

6.5. Summary

Several independent linkage studies have implicated a broad interval of > 50 Mb on chromosome 10. It is not clear whether this linkage findings indicate the existence of multiple genes or represent chance variation of the location because estimates of location of genes based on linkage studies can vary 30 cM or more for complex disorder (Roberts et al. 1999). Similar discrepancies in linkage results were found on chromosome 19 that eventually resulted in identification of APOE gene. Thus, it seems likely that at least one AD risk gene exist on chromosome 10. In this study, association studies for 14 markers on chromosome 10 were performed in a large case-control cohort comprising 1012 white LOAD subjects and 771 white control subjects. No significant associations were observed with any of the polymorphisms examined in the HHEX, GSTO1, GSTO2, and PRSS11 genes.

Of the 3 CHAT SNPs examined, we detected both allelic and genotypic association of the intron 9 polymorphism with AD risk. The rare AA genotype appears to confer a modest risk for the development of AD in a recessive fashion (OR: 2.37; p=0.007). In addition, we observed APOE-dependent effect of the CHAT exon 5 polymorphism with AD risk (OR=0.76; p=0.046). Although these associations are modest, they suggest the presence of putative functional variants in the CHAT gene or nearby genes.

In the PLAU gene we have examined 3 tagSNPs and found a modest protective effect with one SNP in the 3' UTR (OR=0.71; p=0.02), which was confined to APOE*4 carriers (OR=0.58; p=0.02). In our analysis of the association of the candidate genes with AAO, suggestive association were observed only with the PLAU 3' UTR (p=0.10) and intron 9 (p=0.04) polymorphisms.

In conclusion, our data on large number of AD cases and control suggest that genetic variation in two positional candidate genes (PLAU and CHAT) may affect the risk and AAO of LOAD and variation.

Bibliography

- Abraham, A. Myers, F. Wavrant-DeVrieze, M.L. Hamshere, H.V. Thomas, H. Marshall, D. Compton, G. Spurlock, D. Turic, B. Hoogendoorn, J.M. Kwon, R.C. Petersen, E. Tangalos, J. Norton, J.C. Morris, R. Bullock, D. Liolitsa, S. Lovestone, J. Hardy, A. Goate, M. O'Donovan, J. Williams, M.J. Owen and L. Jones. Substantial linkage disequilibrium across the insulin-degrading enzyme locus but no association with late-onset Alzheimer's disease. Hum. Genet. 2001;109; 646–652
- Bartus RT, Dean III RL, Berr B, Lippa AS. The cholinergic hypothesis of geriatric memory and dysfunction. Science 1982;217:408-417.
- Bian L, Yang JD, Guo TW, Sun Y, Duan SW, Chen WY, Pan YX, Feng GY, He L. Insulindegrading enzyme and Alzheimer disease: a genetic association study in the Han Chinese. Neurology. 2004 Jul 27;63(2):241-5.
- Blacker D, Bertram L, Saunders AJ, Moscarillo TJ, Albert MS, Wiener H, Perry RT, Collins JS, Harrell LE, Go RC, Mahoney A, Beaty T, Fallin MD, Avramopoulos D, Chase GA, Folstein MF, McInnis MG, Bassett SS, Doheny KJ, Pugh EW, Tanzi RE. Results of a high-resolution genome screen of 437 Alzheimer's Disease families. Hum Mol Genet 2003; 12: 23-32.
- Blacker D, Wilcox MA, Laird NM, Rodes L, Horvath SM, Go RC, Perry R, Watson B Jr, Bassett SS, McInnis MG, Albert MS, Hyman BT, Tanzi RE. Alpha-2 macroglobulin is genetically associated with Alzheimer disease. Nat Genet 1998; 19: 357-360.
- Blacker, D., Haines, J.L., Rodes, L., Terwedow, H., Go, R.C., Harrell, L.E., Perry, R.T., Bassett, S.S., Chase, G., Meyers, D, Albert MS, Tanzi R. APOE-4 and age at onset of Alzheimer's disease: the NIMH Genetics Initiative. Neurology, 1997;48:139–147.
- Berse B. Lopez-Coviella I. Blusztajn JK. Activation of TrkA by nerve growth factor upregulates expression of the cholinergic gene locus but attenuates the response to ciliary neurotrophic growth factor. Biochemical Journal. 1999;342:301-308.
- Bertram L, Blacker D, Mullin K, Keeney D, Jones J, Basu S, Yhu S, McInnis MG, Go RC, Vekrellis K, Selkoe DJ, Saunders AJ, Tanzi RE. Evidence for genetic linkage of Alzheimer's disease to chromosome 10q. Science 2000;290:2302–2303.
- Bierer LM, Haroutunian V, Gabriel S, Knott PJ, Carlin LS, Purohit DP, Perl DP, Schmeidler J, Kanof P, Davis KL Neurochemical correlates of dementia severity in Alzheimer's disease: relative importance of the cholinergic deficits. J Neurochem 1995;64:749–760.
- Board, P.G., Coggan, M., Chelvanayagam, G., Easteal, S., Jermiin, L.S., Schulte, G.K., Danley, D.E., Hoth, L.R., Griffor, M.C., Kamath, A.V. Rosner MH, Chrunyk BA, Perregaux DE, Gabel CA, Geoghegan KF, Pandit J. Identification, characterization, and crystal structure of the Omega class glutathione transferases. J. Biol. Chem., 2000;275: 24798–24806.
- Bowen DM, Smith CB, White P, Davison AN Neurotransmitter-related enzymes and indices of hypoxia in senile dementia and other abiotrophies. Brain 1976;99:459–496.
- Boussaha M, Hannequin D, Verpillat P, Brice A, Frebourg T, Campion D. Polymorphisms of insulin degrading enzyme gene are not associated with Alzheimer's disease. Neurosci Lett. 2002;329:121-123
- Cook D.G, J.B. Leverenz, P.J. McMillan, J.J. Kulstad, S. Ericksen, R.A. Roth, G.D. Schellenberg, L.W. Jin, K.S. Kovacina and S. Craft, Reduced hippocampal insulin-degrading enzyme in late-onset Alzheimer's disease is associated with the apolipoprotein E-epsilon4 allele, Am. J. Pathol. 162 (2003), pp. 313–319
- Carlson CS, Michael A. Eberle, Mark J. Rieder, Qian Yi, Leonid Kruglyak, and Deborah A. Nickerson, Selecting a Maximally Informative Set of Single-Nucleotide Polymorphisms for Association Analyses Using Linkage Disequilibrium, Am. J. Hum. Genet., 74:106-120, 2004
- Corder EH, Saunders AM, Strittmatter WJ, Schmechel DE, Gaskell PC, Small GW, Roses AD, Haines JL, Pericak-Vance MA. Gene dosage of apolipoprotein E type 4 allele and the risk for Alzheimer's disease in late onset families. Science 1993;261:921–923
- Corder EH, Saunders AM, Risch NJ. Apolipoprotein E type 2 allele decreases the risk of lateonset Alzheimer disease. Nature Genetics 1994;7:180–184
- Davies P, Maloney AJ Selective loss of central cholinergic neurons in Alzheimer's disease. Lancet 1976;II;1403
- Edland SD, Wavrant-De Vriese F, Compton D, Smith GE, Ivnik R, Boeve BF, Tangalos EG, Petersen RD. Insulin degrading enzyme (IDE) genetic variants and risk of Alzheimer's disease: evidence of effect modification by apolipoprotein E (APOE). Neurosci Lett 2003; 345: 21-24.
- Ertekin-Taner N, Ronald J, Asahara H, et al. Fine mapping of the alpha-T catenin gene to a quantitative trait locus on chromosome 10 in late-onset Alzheimer's disease pedigrees. Hum Mol Genet 2003; 12: 3133-3143.
- Ertekin-Taner N, Graff-Radford N, Younkin LH, Eckman C, Baker M, Adamson J, Ronald J, Blangero J, Hutton M, Younkin SG. Linkage of plasma Abeta 42 to a quantitative locus on chromosome 10 in late-onset Alzheimer's disease pedigrees. Science 2000;290:2303– 2304.

- Farrer LA, Bowirrat A, Friedland RP, Waraska K, Korczyn AD, Baldwin CT. Identification of multiple loci for Alzheimer disease in a consanguineous Israeli-Arab community. Hum Mol Genet 2003; 12: 415-422.
- Farris W. Mansourian S. Chang Y. Lindsley L. Eckman EA. Frosch MP. Eckman CB. Tanzi RE. Selkoe DJ. Guenette S. Insulin-degrading enzyme regulates the levels of insulin, amyloid beta-protein, and the beta-amyloid precursor protein intracellular domain in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S. 2003;7:4162-4167.
- Finckh U, van Hadeln K, Muller-Thomsen T, Alberici A, Binetti G, Hock C, Nitsch RM, Stoppe G, Reiss J, Gal A. Association of late-onset Alzheimer disease with a genotype of PLAU, the gene encoding urokinase-type plasminogen activator on chromosome 10q22.2. Neurogenetics. 2003;4:213-217.
- Friedland RP, Fritsch T, Smyth KA, Koss E, Lerner AJ, Chen CH, Petot GJ, Debanne SM. Patients with Alzheimer's disease have reduced activities in midlife compared with healthy control-group members. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2001; 98: 3440-3445
- Ganguli M, Ratcliff G, Huff FJ, Belle S, Kancel MJ, Fischer L, Seaberg EC, Kuller LH. Effects of age, gender, and education on cognitive tests in a rural elderly community sample: norms from the Monongahela Valley Independent Elders Survey. Neuroepidemiology. 1991;10(1):42-52.
- Goate A, Chartier-Harlin MC, Mullan M, Brown J, Crawford F, Fidani L, Giuffra L, Haynes A, Irving N, James L, et al. Segregation of a missense mutation in the amyloid precursor protein gene with familial Alzheimer's disease. Nature. 1991;349:704-6.
- Harold D, Peirce T, Moskvina V, Myers A, Jones S, Hollingworth P, Moore P, Lovestone S, Powell J, Foy C, Archer N, Walter S, Edmonson A, McIlroy S, Craig D, Passmore PA, Goate A, Hardy J, O'Donovan M, Williams J, Liddell M, Owen MJ, Jones L. Sequence variation in the CHAT locus shows no association with late-onset Alzheimer's disease. Hum Genet. 2003;113:258-267.
- Horsburgh K, Nicoll JA. Selective alterations in the cellular distribution of apolipoprotein E immunoreactivity following transient cerebral ischaemia in the rat. Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol. 1996;22:342–349.
- In 't Veld BA, Ruitenberg A, Hofman A, Launer LJ, van Duijn CM, Stijnen T, Breteler MM, Stricker BH. Nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs and the risk of Alzheimer's disease. New England Journal of Medicine 2001; 345: 1515-1521
- Kar S, Issa AM, Seto D, et al. Amyloid β –peptide inhibits high-affinity choline uptake and acetylcholine release in rat hippocampal slices. J. Neurochemistry 1998;70:2179-2187
- Kalaria RN. Advances in molecular genetics and pathology of cerebrovascular disorders. Trends Neurosci 2001;24:392–400.

- Kamboh, M.I., Aston CE, Perez-Tur J, Kokmen E, Ferrell RE, Hardy J, DeKosky ST. A novel mutation in the apolipoprotein E gene (*APOE**4 Pittsburgh) is associated with the risk of late-onset Alzheimer's disease. Neurosci. Lett. 1999;26:129-132
- Kurochkin IV, Goto S. Alzheimer's beta-amyloid peptide specifically interacts with and is degraded by insulin degrading enzyme. FEBS Lett. 1994 May 23;345(1):33-7
- Laurin D, Verreault R, Lindsay J, MacPherson K, Rockwood K. Physical activity and risk of cognitive impairment and dementia in elderly persons. Arch Neurol 2001; 58: 498-504
- Laliberte, R.E., Perregaux, D.G., Hoth, L.R., Rosner, P.J., Jordan, C.K., Peese, K.M., Eggler, J.F., Dombroski, M.A., Geoghegan, K.F. Gabel, C.A. Glutathione s-transferase omega 1-1 is a target of cytokine release inhibitory drugs and may be responsible for their effect on interleukin-1beta posttranslational processing. J. Biol. Chem., 2003;278:16567–16578
- Lambert JC, Pasquier F, Cottel D, Frigard B, Amouyel P, Chartier-Harlin MC. A new polymorphism in the APOE promoter associated with risk of developing Alzheimer's disease. Hum Molec Genet 1998;7:533–540
- Ledesma MD, Da Silva JS, Crassaerts K, Delacourte A, De Strooper B, Dotti CG (2000) Brain plasmin enhances APP alpha-cleavage and Abeta degradation and is reduced in Alzheimer's disease brains. EMBO Rep 1:530–535
- Lee JH, Mayeux R, Mayo D, Mo J, Santana V, Williamson J, et al. Fine mapping of 10q and 18q for familial Alzheimer's disease in Caribbean Hispanics. Mol Psychiatry 2004;9:1042-1051
- Levy-Lahad E, Wijsman EM, Nemens E, Anderson L, Goddard KA, Weber JL, Bird TD, Schellenberg GD. A familial Alzheimer's disease locus on chromosome 1. Science. 1995;269:973-977.
- Li LJ, Scott WK, Hedges DJ, Zhang F, Gaskell PC, Nance MA, Watts RL, Hubble JP, Koller WC, Pahwa R, Stern MB, Hiner BC, Jankovic J, Allen FA Jr, Goetz CG, Mastaglia F, Stajich JM, Gibson RA, Middleton LT, Saunders AM, Scott BL, Small GW, Nicodemus KK, Ree Age at onset in two common neurodegenerative diseases is genetically controlled. Am J Hum Genet. 2002;70:985-993.
- Li YJ, Oliveira SA, Xu P, Martin ER, Stenger JE, Scherzer CR, Hauser MA, Scott WK, Small GW, Nance MA, Watts RL, Hubble JP, Koller WC, Pahwa R, Stern MB, Hiner BC, Jankovic J, Goetz CG, Mastaglia F, Middleton LT, Roses AD, Saunders AM, Schmechel DE, Gullans SR, Haines JL, Gilbert JR, Vance JM, Pericak-Vance MA.
- Lin L, B. Georgievska, A. Mattsson and O. Isacson, Cognitive changes and modified processing amyloid precursor protein in the cortical and, hippocampal system after cholinergic

synapse loss and muscarinic receptor activation. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 96 (1999), pp. 12108–12113.)

- Luchsinger, JA, Tang MX, Shea S, Mayeux R. Hyperinsulinemia and risk of Alzheimer disease. Neurology 2004;63:1187-1192
- Li YJ, Oliveira SA, Xu P, Martin ER, Stenger JE, Scherzer CR, Hauser MA, Scott WK, Small GW, Nance MA, Watts RL, Hubble JP, Koller WC, Pahwa R, Stern MB, Hiner BC, Jankovic J, Goetz CG, Mastaglia F, Middleton LT, Roses AD, Saunders AM, Schmechel DE, Gullans SR, Haines JL, Gilbert JR, Vance JM, Pericak-Vance MA, Hulette C, Welsh-Bohmer KA. Glutathione S-transferase omega-1 modifiesage-at-onset of Alzheimer disease and Parkinson disease. Hum Mol Genet. 2003;12:3259-67.
- Marx J. Alzheimer's disease. Bad for the heart, bad for the mind? Science 2001;294:508-509.
- McKhann, G., D. Drachman, M. Folstein, R. Katzman, D. Price, and E. M. Stadlan. Clinical diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease: report of the NINCDS-ADRDA Work Group under the auspices of Department of Health and Human Services Task Force on Alzheimer's Disease. Neurology. 1984;34:939-44.
- Meyer, M. R., Tschanz, J. T., Norton, M. C., Welsh-Bohmer KA, Steffens DC, Wyse BW, Breitner JC. APOE genotype predicts when - not whether - one is predisposed to develop Alzheimer disease. Nature Genetics, 1998;19: 321-322.
- Miller BC. Eckman EA. Sambamurti K. Dobbs N. Chow KM. Eckman CB. Hersh LB. Thiele DL. Amyloid-beta peptide levels in brain are inversely correlated with insulysin activity levels in vivo. Proc of the Nat Acad of Sc USA. 2003;100:6221-6226.
- Mubumbila V, Sutter A, Ptok U, Heun R, Quirin-Stricker C. Identification of a single nucleotide polymorphism in the choline acetyltransferase gene associated with Alzheimer's disease. Neurosci Lett. 2002;15:333:339.
- Mukherjee A, Song E, Kihiko-Ehmann M, Goodman JP, Jr, Pyrek JS, Estus S, Hersh LB: Insulysin hydrolyzes amyloid beta peptides to products that are neither neurotoxic nor deposit on amyloid plaques. J Neurosci 2000, 20:8745-8749
- Myers RH, Schaefer EJ, Wilson PWF, D'Agostino R, Ordovas JM, Espino A, Au R, White RF, Knoefel JE, Cobb JL, McNulty KA, Beiser A, Wolf PA. Apolipoprotein E epsilon 4 association with dementia in a population based study: the Framingham Study. Neurology. 1996;46:673-677
- Myers A, Holmans P, Marshall H, Kwon J, Meyer D, Ramic D, Shears S, Booth J, DeVrieze FW, Crook R, Hamshere M, Abraham R, Tunstall N, Rice F, Carty S, Lillystone S, Kehoe P, Rudrasingham V, Jones L, Lovestone S, Perez-Tur J, Williams J, Owen MJ, Hardy J, Goate AM. Susceptibility locus for Alzheimer's disease on chromosome 10. Science 2000;290:2304–2305.

- Myers, A., Wavrant De-Vrieze, F., Holmans, P. et al. (2002). Full genome screen for Alzheimer disease: stage II analysis. Am J Med Genet (Neuropsychiatr Genet) 114, 235–244.
- Myers AJ, Marshall H, Holmans P, Compton D, Crook RJ, Mander AP, Nowotny P, Smemo S, Dunstan M, Jehu L, Wang JC, Hamshere M, Morris JC, Norton J, Chakraventy S, Tunstall N, Lovestone S, Petersen R, O'Donovan M, Jones L, Williams J, Owen MJ, Hardy J, Goate A. Variation in the urokinase-plasminogen activator gene does not explain the chromosome 10 linkage signal for late onset AD. Am J Med Genet. 2004 ;124:29-37.
- Mayeux R. Epidemiology of neurodegeneration. Ann Rev Neurosci 2003; 26: 81-104
- Nachmansohn D, Marchado AL. The formation of acetylcholine. A new enzyme: Choline acetylase. J Neurophysiology. 1943;6:397-403.
- Nanbu R, Menoud PA, Nagamine Y. Multiple instability-regulating sites in the 3' untranslated region of the urokinase-type plasminogen activator mRNA. Mol Cell Biol. 1994 Jul;14(7):4920-8.
- Nicoll JAR, Roberts GW, Graham DI. Apolipoprotein E [epsilon]4 allele is associated with deposition of amyloid beta-protein following head injury. Nat Med. 1995;1:135–137.
- Nordberg A, Svensson AL Cholinesterase inhibitors in the treatment of Alzheimer's disease: a comparison of tolerability and pharmacology. Drug Saf 1998;19:465–480
- Oda Y. Choline acetyltransferase: The structure, distribution and pathologic changes in the central nervous system. Pathology International 1999;49:921-937
- Orgogozo JM, Dartigues JF, Lafont S, Letenneur L, Commenges D, Salamon R, Renaud S, Breteler MB. Wine consumption and dementia in the elderly: a prospective community study in the Bordeaux area. Rev Neurol (Paris) 1997; 153: 185-192
- Pedersen NL, Gatz M, Berg S, Johansson B. How heritable is Alzheimer's disease late in life? Findings from Swedish Twins. Ann Neurol 2004; 55: 180-185
- Perry EK, Perry RH, Blessed G, Tomlinson BE. Necropsy evidence of central cholinergic deficits in senile dementia. Lancet 1977; I:189.
- Perry EK, Tomlinson BE, Blessed G, Bergmann K, Gibson PH, Perry RH. Correlation of cholinergic abnormalities with senile plaques and mental test scores in senile dementia. BMJ 1978;2:1457–1459.
- Pericak-Vance MA, Haines JL 1995. Genetic susceptibility to Alzheimer disease. Trends Genet 11:504–508

- Poirier J. Apolipoprotein E in animal models of CNS injury and in Alzheimer's disease. Trends Neurosci. 1994;17:525–530
- Qiu WQ, Walsh DM, Ye Z, Vekrellis K, Zhang J, Podlisny MB, Rosner MR, Safavi A, Hersh LB, Selkoe DJ. 1998. Insulin-degrading enzyme regulates extracellular levels of amyloid beta-protein by degradation. J Biol Chem 273(49): 32730-32738
- Roberts SB, MacLean CJ, Neale MC, Eaves LJ, Kendler KS. Replication of linkage studies of complex traits: an examination of variation in location estimates. Am J Hum Genet. 1999 Sep;65(3):876-84.
- Roses A, Devlin B, Conneally PM, Small G, Saunders AM, Pritchard M, Locke PA. Measuring the genetic contribution of APOE in late-onset Alzheimer disease. Am J Hum Genet (Suppl).1995;57:A202
- Rogaeva EI, Sherrington R, Rogaeva EA, Levesque G, Ikeda M, Liang Y, Chi H, Lin C, Holman K, Tsuda T, et al. Familial Alzheimer's disease in kindreds with missense mutations in a gene on chromosome 1 related to the Alzheimer's disease type 3 gene. Nature. 1995;376:775-778.
- Sakai A, Ujike H, Nakata K, Takehisa Y, Imamura T, Uchida N, Kanzaki A, Yamamoto M, Fujisawa Y, Okumura K, Kuroda S.No association between the insulin degrading enzyme gene and Alzheimer's disease in a Japanese population. Am J Med Genet. 2004 Feb 15;125B(1):87-91.
- Saunders, A.M., Strittmatter WJ, Schmechel D, George-Hyslop PH, Pericak-Vance MA, Joo SH, Rosi BL, Gusella JF, Crapper-MacLachlan DR, Alberts MJ. Association of Apolipoprotein E allele Epsilon 4 with late-onset Alzheimer's disease. Neurology. Neurology. 1993;43:1467-1472.
- Scheuner D, Eckman C, Jensen M, Song X, Citron M, Suzuki N, Bird TD, Hardy J, Hutton M, Kukull W, Larson E, Levy-Lahad E, Viitanen M, Peskind E, Poorkaj P, Schellenberg G, Tanzi R, Wasco W, Lannfelt L, Selkoe D, Younkin S. Secreted amyloid beta-protein similar to that in the senile plaques of Alzheimer's disease is increased in vivo by the presenilin 1 and 2 and APP mutations linked to familial Alzheimer's disease. Nat Med 1996; 2: 864-870.
- Schellenberg GD, Bird TD, Wijsman EM, Orr HT, Anderson L, Nemens E, White JA, Bonnycastle L, Weber JL, Alonso ME. Genetic linkage evidence for a familial Alzheimer's disease locus on chr 14. Science 1992;258:668–670.
- SeattleSNPs. NHLBI Program for Genomic Applications, UW-FHCRC, Seattle, WA (URL:http://pga.gs.washington.edu) (14 (07, 2004) accessed).

- Selkoe DJ. The origins of Alzheimer disease: A is for amyloid. JAMA 283:1615–1617.St George-Hyslop PH. Molecular genetics of Alzheimer's disease. Biol Psychiatry 2000; 47: 183-199.
- Schwarz S, Eisele T, Diehl J, Muller U, Forstl H, Kurz A, Riemenschneider M. Lack of association between a single nucleotide polymorphism within the choline acetyltransferase gene and patients with Alzheimer's disease. Neurosci Lett. 2003;12;343:167-70.
- Seshadri S, Drachman DA, Lippa CF. Apolipoprotein E epsilon 4 allele and the lifetime risk of Alzheimer's disease. What physicians know, and what they should know. Arch Neurol. 1995;52:1074-1079.
- Sherrington R, Rogaev EI, Liang Y, Rogaeva EA, Levesque G, Ikeda M, Chi H, Lin C, Li G, Holman K. Cloning of a gene bearing missense mutations in early-onset familial Alzheimer's disease. Nature. 1995;375:754-60.
- Slooter AJ, Cruts M, Kalmijn S, Breteler MM, Van Broeckhoven C, van Duijn CM. Risk estimates of dementia by apolipoprotein E genotypes from a population-based incidence study: the Rotterdam Study. Arch Neurol 1998; 55: 964-968.
- Song YQ, Rogaeva E, Premkumar S, Brindle N, Kawarai T, Orlacchio A, Yu G, Levesque G, Nishimura M, Ikeda M, Pei Y, O'Toole C, Duara R, Barker W, Sorbi S, Freedman M, Farrer L, St George-Hyslop P. Absence of association between Alzheimer disease and the -491 regulatory polymorphisms of APOE. Neurosci Lett 1998;250:189–192
- Stern Y, Gurland B, Tatemichi TK, Tang MX, Wilder D, Mayeux R. Influence of education and occupation on the incidence of Alzheimer's disease. JAMA 1994; 271: 1004-1010
- Stewart WF, Kawas C, Corrada M, Metter EJ. Risk of Alzheimer's disease and duration of NSAID use. Neurology 1997; 48: 626-632
- St George-Hyslop PH. Molecular genetics of Alzheimer's disease. Biol Psychiatry 2000; 47: 183-199.
- Tang M-X, Jacobs D, Stern Y, Marder K, Schofield P, Gurland B, Andrews H, Mayeux R. Effect of oestrogen during menopause on risk and age-at-onset of Alzheimer's disease. Lancet 1996; 348: 429-432
- Town T, Paris D, Fallin D, Duara R, Barker W, Gold M, Crawford F, Mullan M. The -491 A/T apolioprotein E promoter poylymorphism association with Alzheimer's disease: Independent risk and linkage disequilibrium with the known APOE polymorphism. Neurosci Lett 1998;252:95–98

- Tucker HM, Kihiko-Ehmann M, Wright S, Rydel RE, Estus S. Tissue plasminogen activator requires plasminogen to modulate amyloid-beta neurotoxicity and deposition. J Neurochem. 2000 Nov;75(5):2172-7
- Tucker HM, Kihiko-Ehmann M, Estus S. Urokinase-type plasminogen activator inhibits amyloid-beta neurotoxicity and fibrillogenesis via plasminogen. J Neurosci Res. 2002 Oct 15;70(2):249-55.
- Vekrellis K, Ye Z, Qiu WQ, Walsh D, Hartley D, Chesneau V, Rosner MR, Selkoe DJ. Neurons regulate extracellular levels of amyloid beta-protein via proteolysis by insulin-degrading enzyme. J Neurosci 2000;20: 1657-1665.
- Wavrant-DeVrieze F, Perez-Tur J, Lambert JC, Frigard B, Pasquier F, Delacourte A, Amouyel P, Hardy J, Chartier-Harlin MC. Association between the low density lipoprotein receptorrelated protein (LRP) and Alzheimer's disease. Neurosci Lett 1997; 227: 68-70.
- Wilcock GK, Esiri MM, Bowen DM, Smith CC. Alzheimer's disease. Correlation of cortical choline acetyltransferase activity with the severity of dementia and histological abnormalities. J Neurol Sci 1982;57:407–417.
- Whitehouse PJ, Price DL, Struble RG, Clark AW, Coyle JT, Delon MR. Alzheimer's disease and senile dementia: loss of neurons in the basal forebrain. Science 1982;215:1237–1239
- Yaffe K, Haan M, Byers A, Tangen C, Kuller L. Estrogen use, APOE, and cognitive decline: evidence of gene-environment interaction. Neurology 2000; 54: 1949-1954
- Zumbrunn, J., Trueb, B. Localization of the gene for a serine protease with IGF-binding domain (PRSS11) to human chromosome 10q25.3-q26.2. Genomics 1997;45:461-462.